Characterization of the capsule-binding protein of Mycoplasma dispar

I54 1996 F46 c, 3

by

Wenhai Feng

A Thesis Submitted to the

Graduate Faculty in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the Degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

Department: Microbiology, Immunology and Preventive Medicine Major: Immunobiology

Signatures have been redacted for privacy

lowa State University Ames, Iowa

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SUMMARY	iv
INTRODUCTION	1
LITERATURE REVIEW	4
Mycoplasmas	4
Microbial Capsule	8
Polysaccharide Binding Proteins	15
Glucosyltransferases	16
Glucan-Binding Proteins (GBP)	23
MATERIALS AND METHODS	27
Chemicals	27
Mycoplasma	27
Preparation of Capsule-coated Agarose-bound RCA ₁₂₀	27
Purification of Capsule-Binding Protein	28
Radiolabeling of Mycoplasma Cells and Purification of Labeled Capsule- Binding Protein	29
Preparation of Rabbit Anti-serum against Capsule-Binding Protein	30
Preparation of Globulin Fraction of Rabbit Antiserum	30
Triton X-114 Phase Partitioning of Proteins	31
Trypsin Treatment of Intact Mycoplasma Cells	32
Purification of Binding-domain-bearing Tryptic Digestion Products from the Supernatant	32
Carboxypeptidase Y Treatment of Intact Mycoplasma Cells	33
Immunoblotting	33

ii

RESULTS		35
	SDS-PAGE Analysis of L- ³⁵ S Methionine-Labeled Capsule-Binding Protein	35
	Immunogenicity of Capsule-Binding Protein in Rabbits	35
	Identification of Capsule-Binding Protein as Integral Membrane Protein	35
	Surface Location of Capsule-Binding Protein	36
	Tryptic Digestion Product Bearing Capsule-binding Domain	36
	Purification of Capsule-binding Fragments of Capsule-Binding Protein	37
	Orientation of the Capsule-Binding Protein Anchored in the Membrane	37
DIS	DISCUSSION	
LIT	LITERATURE CITED	
AC	ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	

iii

SUMMARY

Mycoplasma dispar is a capsulated mycoplasma that can cause chronic pneumonia in calves. The capsule of *M. dispar* exerts inhibitory effects on certain functions of bovine alveolar macrophages, specifically the production of tumor necrosis factor and interleukin 1, and glucose consumption. A 126 kDa protein, which we call capsule binding protein (CBP), has been observed to bind specifically to purified capsules of *M. dispar.* Polyclonal serum against capsule binding protein of *M. dispar* was made by immunizing rabbits with affinity purified CBP. Triton X-114 phase fractionation of mycoplasmas followed by analysis by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting with the polyclonal serum identified that the CBP has hydrophobic fragments. Trypsin treatment of intact mycoplasma cells further demonstrated that CBP was a membrane-associated protein. Trypsin treatment of intact cells also generated a 66 kDa protein fragment that could bind to M. dispar capsules. Carboxypeptidase Y treatment of intact mycoplasma showed that CBP could be cleaved by this enzyme. This demonstrated that the C-terminal end of the CBP is on the outside of *M. dispar* cells. This protein may be similar to other C-terminal- exposed proteins of prokaryotes with binding properties, or may have other functions beyond its currently demonstrated binding properties such as the streptococcal glycosyltransferases which have binding and synthase activities in separate external domains.

iv

INTRODUCTION

Mycoplasma dispar (M. dispar) was first isolated and characterized in England (48, 49). It has since been one of the most frequently isolated mycoplasmas from pneumonic lungs of calves in England (49), Australia (144), USA (12), Japan (79) and Denmark (99). This mycoplasma appears to be a common inhabitant of the respiratory tract of healthy and diseased calves (49, 161, 12, 99, 153). The pathogenicity of *M. dispar* has been established by experiments in gnotobiotic calves (64, 50), by inoculations into the bovine mammary gland (17), in vitro by experiments on tracheal organ cultures (160) and also by epidemiological evidence (120, 153). Experimental studies (152) have demonstrated that M. dispar, when allowed to infect young calves naturally, effectively and extensively colonized their respiratory tract. The colonization was not only restricted to the upper parts of the respiratory tract but also involved the tracheobronchial tree. M. dispar cells were restricted to the margin of the ciliated epithelium (162). There they caused alterations of the ciliary apparatus which include degeneration of the respiratory epithelial cells and loss of the ciliary activity. It was also demonstrated that *M. dispar* could impair lung clearance of other bacteria (5). *M. dispar* rarely causes mortality by itself, but it is very important as a primary or concurrent agent of pneumonic infection in cattle (164, 35).

Experiments (63) with *M. dispar* have shown that the immune response of young calves to *M. dispar* is defective and it is unlikely to be entirely due to a general immaturity of the immune system of the calves since the response to *M. bovis* was not reduced to the same extent. It was also demonstrated that this

mycoplasma species could induce immunosuppression when injected in combination with other antigens and exerted an inhibitory effect on the mixed lymphocyte response to mitogens (30). It was suggested that this suppressive effect could be related to the avidity with which this mycoplasma species adhered to the host cell membrane, resulting in alteration in the membrane/receptor structures on the host cell and the production of a suppressive factor.

M. dispar was shown to produce a capsule in vitro, which could be visualized by electron microscopy following reaction with ruthenium red (62). The capsule of *M. dispar* posseses no obvious structure and extends for 17 to 24 nm beyond the cytoplastic membrane. Further studies confirmed that *M. dispar* does produce capsule *in vivo*, i. e. in infected calves, and that such capsules share antigenic determinants with capsules produced by this mycoplasma under *in vitro* conditions (4). The chemical composition of the capsules is a polymer of galactose and galacturonic acid (9).

Recently, it was demonstrated that encapsulated *M. dispar* or even purified *M. dispar* capsule exerted inhibitory effects on certain functions of bovine alveolar macrophages, specifically the production of tumor necrosis factor and interleukin I, and reduced glucose consumption (6). It is assumed that the antiphagocytic activity of *M. dispar* may enable the organism to evade phagocytosis in vivo, leading to a tendency towards a chronic infection in calves.

A 126 kDa protein (we call this protein capsule-binding protein, CBP) of *M. dispar* that can be radio-labeled with ³⁵S-methionine was shown to be coregulated with capsule production, increasing in abundance as capsule is expressed. This CBP was also shown to have capsule-binding properties, since it

could be captured from *M. dispar* lysates by beads covered with purified *M. dispar* capsule (Rosenbusch, R., personal communication). A common mechanism of capsule production among gram positive *Streptococcus* species is the use of glucosyltransferase enzymes. These proteins have polysaccharide-synthesis and binding properties (80, 93, 94, 186). Because mycoplasma and streptococci evolved from a common ancestor (185, 119, 180), they may share some similarity in capsule production and capsule binding. Therefore, we presume that the 126 kDa protein may be associated with capsule production and may well have both a capsule-binding and a catalytic domain.

The main objective of this research project is to characterize this 126 kDa protein to see if the protein is a membrane integrated protein and its C-terminus is external, and to locate its capsule binding domain.

LITERATURE REVIEW

This literature review includes three parts : a general review of mycoplasma, a general review of capsule, and a review focused on the advances in capsule binding protein (CBP).

Mycoplasmas

The term "mycoplasmas" has been used rather loosely to denote any species in the class *Mollicutes*, whereas the terms acholeplasmas, ureaplasmas, spiroplasmas, anaeroplasmas, and asteroleplasmas are used when reference is made to specific members in the corresponding genera. So the name Mollicutes is suggested to be a common name for any member of the class. Nevertheless, "mycoplasmas" is still widely used in its broader sense (146).

The mycoplasmas are the smallest self-replicating prokaryotes (110). The single most important characteristic that distinguishes the mycoplasmas from other prokaryotes is their total lack of a cell wall (145). These organisms can filter through 450 nm pore diameter filters and produce minute colonies with typical fried-egg appearance in the case of most species.

Mycoplasmas usually exhibit an extremely simple ultrastructure. The mycoplasma cell is bounded by a plasma membrane and the enclosed cytoplasm contains ribosomes and a circular double-stranded DNA molecule. And the minute mycoplasma cells contain only the minimum sets of organelles and metabolic pathways essential for cellular growth and replication. The

mycoplasma genome is typically prokaryotic (185). However, the size of the *Mycoplasma* and *Ureaplasma* genome (500 to 800 kbp) is the smallest recorded for any self-replicating prokaryote, being approximately one-sixth the size of the *Escherichia coli* genome and approximately one-half the size of the genome of *Rickettsia*, while the organisms in the other mycoplasma genera are considered to have genomes double this size (112, 113). The mycoplasmas have an extremely low G+C content of mycoplasmal DNA. With very few exceptions the G+C content of mycoplasma genomes is within the range of 24 to 30 mole% (185).

The basis for the current classification system was established by Edward and Freundt (27). Classification of an organism within the class *Mollicutes* depends primarily on absence of a cell wall, filterability through a membrane filter of 450 nm diameter and production of minute colonies with fried-egg appearance. Subdivision of orders within this class is based on nutritional and morphologic criteria. Molecular tools in taxonomy include genome size, genomic base composition and DNA modification, DNA-DNA hybridization, cleavage patterns and genomic maps and specific genomic sequences (34). The class *Mollicutes* has three orders. Order I is *Mycoplasmatales* which has two families. Family I is *Mycoplasmataceae*, containing two genera. They are *Mycoplasma* and *Ureaplasma*. Differentiation between these two established genera depends on the capability of members of *Ureaplasma* to hydrolyze urea, with the production of ammonia and CO₂ (128). Family II is *Spiroplasmataceae* with one genus, *Spiroplasma*. Order II is *Acholeplasmatales*. It has one family, *Acholeplasma*. Order III is

Anaeroplasmatales. It has one family, Anaeroplasmataceae, and this family has two genera, Anaeroplasma and Asteroleplasma. There are also some mycoplasma-like organisms that are not cultivable and remain unclassified.

Almost all of the mycoplasmas are parasites of man, animals, anthropods, and plants. Although some mycoplasmas are commensals and belong to the normal flora, most species are pathogens. Mycoplasmas are distributed widely throughout the animal kingdom. Despite their ubiquitousness, mycoplasmas usually exhibit a rather strict host and tissue specificity (111). The customary habitat of the organisms in animal hosts is mucous membrane surfaces; accordingly they may be found in the respiratory, gastrointestinal and urogenital tracts. They can also be found in serosal surfaces such as those of joints. Many of the diseases caused by the mycoplasmas are chronic, life-long and difficult to cure (178).

In the past three decades several models for mycoplasma evolution have been formulated. Neimark (101, 102, 103) proposed that mycoplasmas were polyphyletic and presumably had arisen by degenerate evolution. According to this model, the mycoplasma would have arisen after evolution and diversification of the bacteria and different species are not phylogenetically related; instead, they would originate from different branches of the bacterial phylogenetic trees. Another model was proposed by Morowitz and Wallace (96, 179). In this model, mycoplasma was thought to arise very early in the evolution of living forms and be the precursors of the bacteria. But based on the 5S and 16S rRNA sequence, Woese, Maniloff, and coworkers demonstrated that none of these two models was correct (89, 185). Therefore, they proposed another model (185). In this

model, the basic ideas are: (i) the mycoplasmas are monophyletic, (ii) the mycoplasmas are from a branch of the gram-positive bacteria with DNAs having low G+C contents, and (iii) the evolution rate of the mycoplasma is fast. This model was confirmed and improved by subsequent studies (119, 180, 85). The mycoplasma phylogenetic order is Asteroleplasma, Anaeroplasma and Acholeplasma, Spiroplasma, Mycoplasma, and Ureaplasma. Although the mycoplasma phylogenetic tree is monophyletic, species currently included in the genus *Mycoplasma* are polyphyletic, having originated as three independent branches from the Spiroplasma branch (88). Mycoplasmas are evolving about 50% more rapidly than the *Lactobacillus* group, from which the mycoplasmas arose (184). The Lactobacillus group contains Lactobacillus, Bacillus, and Streptococcus species and two unusual Clostridium species, Clostridium innocuum and Clostridium ramosum. Many properties of the mycoplasmas were shown to be more similar to the same properties in gram-positive bacteria (e.g., Bacillus subtilis) than in gram-negative bacteria (e.g., Escherichia coli). These properties include lipid composition (127, 142), 5S rRNA sequences (177), tRNA sequences (117, 176), tRNA gene organization (118, 117), tRNA and rRNA methylation patterns (65), features of aromatic amino acid metabolism (11), specific transport systems (46), and PP_i-dependent enzymes (106). C. innocuum and C. ramosum were also shown to be phylogenetically related to the mycoplasmas (119, 180, 185). Neimark and London (103) found that sterolnonrequiring mycoplasmas evolved from streptococci. Most recently, Fraser et al. (33) got the complete nucleotide sequence of the Mycoplasma genitalium genome and compared this genome to that of H. influenzae. The M. genitalium

genome contains 90 putatively identified genes that do not appear to be present in *H. influenzae*. But almost 60% of these genes have database matches to known or hypothetical proteins from gram-positive bacteria and other *Mycoplasma* species. They also found differences in gene transcription, protein transport, sugar consumption as energy source, and regulatory systems between them. These differences suggest that *M. genitalium* and *H. influenzae* are not phylogenetically related. Hence, the *Lactobacillus* group and the mycoplasmas had a common ancestor and the connection between them should have some biological implications.

The model of mycoplasma phylogeny constructed by Woese, Maniloff, and coworkers is now partially accepted (88) and the knowledge about the mycoplasma phylogeny gives us a better understanding of mycoplasma biology.

Microbial Capsule

All living cells are surrounded by complex carbohydrates (68). On eukaryotic cells, many different carbohydrates are attached as glycoproteins and glycolipids, which play a role in cell-cell or cell-ligand interactions and which are frequently also interacting with extracellular matrix. Polysaccharide capsules of prokaryotes characteristically composed of repeating oligosaccharides, are found on the surface of many bacteria. Both gram-negative and gram-positive bacteria frequently produce capsules. These capsules are commonly composed of only one type of polysaccharide and lie outside the outer membrane of gram-negative cells and the peptidoglycan layer of gram-positive cells (68). Capsules or

capsule-like structures have also been described among several mollicute species. These include *Mycoplasma mycoides subsp. mycoides* (18)], *Mycoplasma dispar* (62), *Mycoplasma gallisepticum* (159), *Mycoplasma hominis* (37), *Mycoplasma hyponeumoniae* (151), *Mycoplasma meleagridis* (51), *Mycoplasma pneumoniae* (183), *Mycoplasma pulmonis* (159) and *Mycoplasma synoviae* (3). Among the *ureaplasmas*, the human pathogen *Ureaplasma urealyticum* expresses capsule (116).

Both capsule and slime are bacterial extracellular polysaccharides. But there are differences between them. As a capsule the polysaccharide is intimately associated with the cell surface and may be covalently bound. In contrast, slime polysaccharides are only loosely associated with the cell surface (149). Distinction between capsule and slime polysaccharides is often operationally defined by the degree of cell association following centrifugation. Differentiation between the two forms may be difficult, since cells producing large amounts of capsule polysacharides may "release" some material at the periphery, giving the appearance of slime production. Mutations from capsule to slime production are known to occur. Most bacteria show a preference for producing one form over another, although some strains of *Klebsiella sp.* can simultaneously produce chemically identical capsule and slime. Several bacteria, including strains of *Rhizobium sp.*, *Agrobacterium sp.*, and *Alcaligenes faecalis* var. *myxogenes* are able to synthesize more than one chemically distinct exopolymer (149).

Capsules are viscous pliable structures, which are hydrophilic and confer a negative charge on the bacterial cells (107, 170). Composed of 99% water, these highly hydrated, polyanionic polysaccharide capsules serve many functions.

These include determining access of molecules and ions to the bacterial cell envelope and the cytoplasmic membrane, the promotion of adherence to the surfaces of inanimate objects or living cells and the formation of biofilms and microcolonies (23). Among certain bacteria, capsules have evolved distinctive structural and functional characteristics which are of cardinal importance in the pathogenesis of infections of animals, humans, plants and insects (147).

Bacterial capsules can be divided into groups based on their chemistry and the conditions under which they are synthesized (148). They may be linear homopolymers of a single chemical substrate, i.e. they are formed entirely of one monosaccharide type. They can be linear heteropolymers, which are composed of two or more monosaccharides. Or they can be multichained or branched polymers composed of two to five monosaccharides and additional moieties (83). Structural diversity arises from a broad range of monosaccharide components and is increased by potential noncarbohydrate substituents and linkage types (71).

The sugar components of capsules can be identified by direct chemical analysis. Some components such as D-glucose, D-mannose, D-galactose and Dglucuronic acid occur very frequently, others such as L-rhamnose or L-fucose are slightly less common, D-mannuronic acid and L-guluronic acid are rare (148).

The production of capsules by the bacterial cell is a very complex process, passing through stages which are associated with different cellular compartments. This process begins with the synthesis of the sugar components of the polysaccharides and their activation by conversion to nucleotide derivatives (31, 182). Nucleotide diphosphate sugars, or more rarely, nucleotide

monophosphate sugars serve as activated donors (167). The enzymes involved in synthesis of the precursors are cytoplasmic, but may in some cases be loosely associated with the cytoplasmic membrane (150). The subsequent polymerization is catalyzed by an inner membrane bound transferase complex. These transferases are poorly defined, with an unknown number of components and a catalytic mechanism which remains obscure (67, 149, 165, 167). But some neutral polysaccharides produced by gram-positive cocci, such as the levans and glucans, are synthesized from sucrose on the outer surface of the prokaryotic membrane (148).

Polymerization is generally believed to involve a lipid carrier. The lipid involved may be undecaprenol phosphate on which monosaccharides or oligosaccharides are assembled. The precise role played by the lipid is presently unknown (10). Some possibilities include facilitating the structure and ordered formation of the repeating unit structure, solubilization of hydrophilic oligosaccharides in a hydrophobic membrane domain, transport across the membrane, regulation of priorities in polysaccharide synthesis on the basis of lipid availability, or a combination of these events (148, 167). The final polymer is transferred from the lipid carrier to an endogenous acceptor (141, 167). It is suggested that the acceptor has phospholipid and this phospholipid may function as an anchor for extracellular polysaccharides in the outer membrane (47, 126). The export of capsular polysaccharide consists of at least two stages, viz., the translocation across the cytoplasmic membrane and subsequent transport to the cell surface (31). The final step is the organization of polysaccharide into a capsule. The translocation and the organization is very poorly defined. The regulation of

capsule synthesis, involving either plasmid, or chromosomal genes, or both, has been the subject of a series of studies (90). In Rhizobium meliloti, capsule genes are divided between the chromosome and the megaplasmid pRmeSU47b (84), but in most other bacteria the determinants are chromosomal. In E. coli K1, the capsule genes are clustered at the kps locus. The genes determining the expression of E. coli group I and group II capsular polysaccharides are located at different sites on the bacterial chromosome (105, 171). It was shown that these gene clusters do not hybridize *in vitro*. Recent advances in the genetic analysis of group II and related capsules, especially with E. coli, N. meningitidis, and H. influenzae (14, 15, 77, 78, 131, 143, 173) have revealed the organization and function of these capsule genes. It was found that the capsule genes of E. coli are organized in three regions. The central region 2 directs the polymerization of the respective capsular polysaccharide; it is thus specific for a given capsule; region 2 is flanked by region 3, which directs the translocation of the polysaccharide across the cytoplasmic membrane, and region 1, which directs the transport through the periplasm and the outer membrane into capsular compartment. Both region 1 and 3, which serve general functions, can be exchanged between different E. coli with group II capsules. It was found later that region 1 also encodes other functions than those of transport. In other bacteria such as Xanthomonas campestris (57, 163), the capsule genes may be organized into more than one cluster. Recombinant DNA technology has helped resolve the basis for genetic instability of the capsule trait in some bacteria. In H. *influenzae* type b, capsule genes are present as a tandem repeat. Homologous recombination events resulting in the loss of one copy of the genes may lead to

the appearance of unencapsulated bacteria (59).

Control of precursor availability by either feedback inhibition (76) or degradation (172) have been reported. Regulation of capsular synthesis at the level of lipid intermediate availability has also been proposed (148). For the most part, however, regulatory elements acting on capsular synthesis have not been defined.

Capsules have long been associated with virulence properties of bacteria. More recently it has been possible to define at the molecular level many of the mechanisms involved in the virulence provided by bacterial capsules.

Most capsular polysaccharides are hydrophilic and confer a negative charge on the bacterial cell, characteristics which are intrinsically antiphagocytic in their effect. It is argued (107, 170) that the hydrophilic properties of polysaccharide capsules act by reducing the surface tension at the interface between the phagocytic cell and the bacterium and that this impairs the ease with which phagocytic ingestion occurs. Considering surface charge, it seems reasonable that contact between capsulated bacteria and phagocytic cells would be compromised since the net negative charge on each would tend to result in mutual repulsion.

The interaction of bacterial capsules with the complement system is an important mechanism with which tissue-invasive bacteria can evade the nonspecific host defenses. As far as we know today, it is the interference of capsular polysaccharides with regulatory proteins that upsets complement action. A pivotal compound, joining both pathways, is factor C3. Its conversion to the active form C3b is activated by the classical convertase C2bC4b, which is under

the control of a C4 binding protein, C4bp (104). Some capsular polysaccharides appear to bind C4bp and thus interrupt the complement cascade (24). Activation of the central component C3 to C3b by the alternative pathway is controlled, *inter alia*, by factors B and H. These regulate the affinity of C3b to bacterial cell systems. Some capsules decrease the affinity of factor B to C3b and others increase its affinity to factor H (24, 87). In both cases, the surface deposition of complement is decreased and the encapsulated bacteria escape the bactericidal activity of the complement system. A somewhat simpler interpretation, which may be given in addition to the above, is that encapsulated bacteria bind the complement components too far away from the cell surface to be harmful (122, 24).

Although bacterial capsules generally induce the formation of anticapsular antibodies, which activate host defenses, their immunogenicity is often age related (115). Thus, many encapsulated bacteria are not immunogenic in newborns or young children (69). In general, infants aged less than about 2 years possess low or are absent concentrations of anticapsular antibodies even following recovery from systemic infection with capsulated bacteria. The reason for the delay in the ability to respond to capsular polysaccharides is due to the delayed maturation of Lyb-5 B cells. It is generally argued that young infants in whom clearance of tissue-invasive bacteria is least efficient face a period of heightened susceptibility starting from the point at which levels of maternally acquired antibodies decline at about 3 months until the latter half of the second year, when the ability to mount endogenous, type-specific antibodies against polysaccharide antigens matures.

Certain bacterial capsules are not or only poorly immunogenic also in adults. Structural elucidation of these capsules has revealed that this is due to identity of the capsules with certain substances found in the host. For example, The K1 capsular polysaccharide of *E. coli*, a poly- α -2,8-sialic acid, has the same structure as the carbohydrate terminus of the embryonic neural cell adhesion molecule n-CAM (32). By the same token, the *E. coli* K5 capsular polysaccharide, a heteropolysaccharide consisting of 4- β -glucuronic acid and 4- α -N-acetylgluosamine (169), is identical with the first polymeric intermediate of heparin (100). These findings emphasize that capsules counteract host defenses not only by interaction with complement components but also by evasion of immune recognition owing to molecular mimicry.

Finally, the shedding of capsule from the bacterial surface is a potential mechanism for jettisoning attached host factors or for nullifying the functional role of circulating host factors such as type-specific antibodies (97).

Polysaccharide Binding Proteins

Proteins and enzymes that bind carbohydrates are present in large numbers in all living cells and are involved in a myriad of important biological functions (109). This abundance is primarily due to the fact that carbohydrates derived from carbon dioxide fixation constitute the bulk of the organic matter on the earth, and together with their various derivatives and polymeric forms are utilized for many essential purposes in the cell. For example, prokaryotic capsules that are polysaccharides play a very important role in the survival of bacteria in their

hosts. Some proteins bound to capsular polysaccharide are shown to be associated with capsule production. Currently, most of the references about CBP are focused on the glycosyltransferase enzymes of gram-positive cocci that have polysaccharide-synthesis and binding activities. Therefore this review is mainly focused on the general properties of these enzymes. In addition, there will also be a short review about glucan-binding proteins.

Glucosyltransferases

Streptococcus mutans and its related oral streptococci are microorganisms that synthesize adherent water-soluble and/or water-insoluble glucans from sucrose by glucosyltransferases (GTFs). The complex polysaccharides have been considered important for colonization of the bacteria on tooth surfaces (53, 98), which promotes enamel demineralization and attendant dental caries (86). It was first shown by Guggenheim & Newbrun (52) that a single strain could produce a number of electrophoretically distinct GTFs. Ciardi et al. (22) showed that some of these enzymes synthesized soluble polymers and others synthesized insoluble polymers. Since then several laboratories have isolated and characterized multiple GTFs from various Streptococcus mutans strains (38, 45, 129, 189). These GTFs are generally classified into three groups: GTF-I, which produces a water-insoluble, primarily α -1,3-linked glucan; GTF-S, which produces a water-soluble, primarily α -1,6-linked glucan; and GTF-SI which produce a combination of water-soluble and -insoluble glucans (44). In S. mutans, GTFs are encoded by three genes, gtfB, gtfC, and gtfD, which express different enzyme activities: gtfB encodes GTF-I, gtfC encodes GTF-SI, and gtfD encodes GTF-S (7, 36, 55, 56). The insoluble glucan produced primarily by GTF-I

and GTF-SI mediates the sucrose-dependent attachment of *S. mutans* to the smooth surfaces (53). The contribution of the water-soluble glucan to the dental caries process is unknown, but it causes aggregation of certain bacteria and can serve as an extracellular energy store (44). Generally, GTF-S is found in the culture medium and GTF-I is cell associated (57). GTF-I and GTF-SI have a high degree of amino acid sequence identity (19). But GTF-I and GTF-S, which synthesize distinct glucan products, are also structurally different from each other (92, 129, 133). However, since GTFs catalyze similar processes involved in glucan synthesis, it is likely they share many structural features relevant to the catalysis. Although the pathway of glucan synthesis is incompletely determined, several investigators have suggested that GTF protein is composed of domain structures bearing distinct functions, such as glucosyl transfer and glucan binding(28, 74, 93).

The binding potential of GTF to glucans is suggested by several studies (40, 53, 91). In the meantime, the structure and function of GTFs have been studied by biochemical and recombinant DNA techniques. Ferretti et al. (28) were the first to determine the complete nucleotide sequence of the GTF-I gene from a strain of *Streptococcus sobrinus* (MFe28) and have located a glucan-binding site by deletion analysis of Gtf-I in the carboxy-terminal region of the GTF-I protein, which is essential for the enzyme activity. Furthermore, Mooser and Wong (93) isolated a glucan-binding fragment from a trypsin digest of GTF-S and Kobayashi et al. (75) also isolated a 55 kDa peptide from a trypsin digest of GTF-I which has a glucan-binding domain. These observations indicate that both GTF-I and GTF-S proteins contain a structural domain which functions in glucan binding. The

location of the glucan binding region in GTF-I has been narrowed to the Cterminal one third of the enzyme (28). These glucan-binding domains are composed of a series of repeated sequences that have been classified into four different classes (A-D) by virtue of sequence similarity and which, by inference, have been suggested to be of functional importance (1, 8, 28, 41, 42, 43, 44, 60, 130, 168). Recently, a relationship between these repeats and those of the ligand-binding repeats of toxins A and B of *Clostridium difficile*, a glucan-binding protein (GBP) from S. mutans and the lysins of Streptococcus pneumoniae have been observed both immunologically and at the amino acids sequence level (44, 139, 186, 187), suggesting that sequences of this type may play a role in the biology and/or pathogenicity of a range of Gram-positive bacteria. The glucanbinding proteins (GBP) from S. mutans contain two sets of non-adjacent repeats (5.5 A and 4 C repeats) which span almost the entire length of the protein (8) (Note: two series of repeats were identified within the GBP and were designated A and C repeats; the A repeats were represented by five regions of 32 to 34 amino acids, with a partial sixth repeat of 12 amino acids at the C terminus of the protein, hence 5.5 A; the C repeats ranged from 17 to 20 amino acids and occurred four times throughout the protein sequence.). The toxin A class II Brepeat consensus sequence shares 14 of 16 consecutive residues with the consensus class A repeats from GBP (186). Amino acid repeats similar to the class A and C repeats of S. mutans GBP also occur in GTF enzymes. Genes for four enzymes have been sequenced: two are from S. mutans GTF-B (6 A and 5 C repeats) (130) and GTF-C (3.5 A and 2 C repeats) (168) and two are from Streptococcus downei, GTF-I (6 A and 5 C repeats) (28) and GTF-S (4.5 A and 4

C repeats) (44). Russell (123) has suggested that an appropriate single-base frameshift in the termination codon of the gene sequence reported for GTF-C results in 5 A and 3 C repeats. The A and C repeats show little similarity to each other and the relative positions of the C repeats vary between the GBP and GTF. The comparison of the amino acid sequences of all group A repeats from the GBP, GTF, and those of the two clostridial toxins reveals that three amino acids are conserved in almost all cases, the tyrosine-phenylalanine dipeptide, and a glycine 10 residues upstream of the tyrosine-phenylalanine dipeptide (186). Aromatic residues (tyrosine, phenylalanine and tryptophan) are generally conserved at certain other positions, particularly in the two positions just upstream of the tyrosine-phenylalanine dipeptide. Charged and polar residues (particularly lysine, glycine and threonine) intermingled with turn-promoting residues (proline, glycine, asparagine and serine) predominate at other sites within the repeats. These repeats favor the protein-polysaccharide complexes of GTF.

The analysis of glucosyltransferase glucan-binding regions and related sequences by Giffard et al. (43) extends these previous studies by defining a fundamentally conserved repeating motif that transcends the boundaries of all previously designated repeat structures that have been found in the related carboxyl-terminal ligand-binding domains of streptococcal GTFs, *C. difficile* toxin A, and *S. pneumoniae* autolysin, as well as glucan-binding protein. Results have shown that while in any given GTF-pair these motifs may posses a wide range of similarity, certain residues are highly conserved. A common rationale used by workers for classification of repeats into different classes is that this may aid in

accounting for differences in the binding properties of the ligand-binding domains from different enzymes.

The glucan-binding domain has been cloned, proteolytically excised from the native enzyme and partly characterized. In contrast, there is much less work reported about the catalytic domains of the GTFs. The location of the catalytic sites was done by deleting amino acids from the N-terminal region. The study of GTF-I from S. sobrinus showed that the N-terminal 80 amino acids were nonessential for enzymatic activity. However, the loss of 260 amino acids from the N-terminus of GTF-I by further deletion diminished the enzymatic activities for sucrose splitting and glucan synthesis, although glucan binding was not affected because of an intact C-terminus (1). Furthermore, it has been shown that antiserum to a chimeric protein composed of 15 amino acids of the N-terminus of GTFB (residues 342 to 356) inhibited the water-insoluble glucan synthesis of a crude enzyme prepared from a culture supernatant of S. mutants GS-5 (25). Then, an active site responsible for sucrose binding was proposed after sequencing of a peptide from the stabilized glucosyl-enzyme complex (94, 95) and confirmed by site-directed mutagenesis (70). This peptide of nine amino acids is located in the N-terminal one-third of the GTFs. Together, these results suggested that the N terminus of the GTFs may play a central role in the enzymatic activities for sucrose splitting and glucan synthesis.

An amino-terminal region of approximately 40 residues extending from positions 387 to 427 of GtfB (or 413 to 453 of GtfC) was identified to be highly conserved among the GTFs of several streptococci (21). Furthermore, the DNA sequence variations in this region did not alter the amino acid sequence (20),

suggesting some biological importance of this conservation. A 19-amino-acid peptide containing residues 435 to 453 of GtfC was able to reverse the inhibitory effect of a polyclonal antibody which neutralized GTF enzymatic activities (20). Monoclonal antibodies against the 19-amino-acid peptide recognized the conserved region and inhibited insoluble glucan synthesis by GtfC and the attachment of *S. mutans* to glass surfaces (19). These results indicate that the N-terminal conserved region of a GTF is functionally important for both enzymatic activity and bacterial adherence.

It has recently been suggested that intra- and interspecies variation between streptococcal enzymes may be an ongoing process that could circumvent the idea of using conserved epitopes as immunogens (43). Because of the central role that GTFs play in dental plaque formation, they have been considered as potential components of a dental caries vaccine (154). Experiments with animal models and with humans have supported this potential. For example, GTFs from S. sobrinus and S. mutans of the mutans streptococci have been demonstrated to elicit immune responses which are protective against experimental caries caused by infection with several mutans streptococcal species (136, 137, 155). The salivary immunoglobulin A (IgA) antibody response to oral and/or local administration of GTFs to humans has been significantly correlated with interference with reaccumulation of indigenous mutans streptococci (134, 138). Although the basis for experimental protection with GTF-based vaccines is unknown, it is likely to involve antibody mediated inhibition of the catalytic and/or the glucan-binding activity of GTF (157, 158). Although antibody binding to functionally important domains may not be necessary theoretically to achieve

immunological protection, binding to catalytic domains should result in loss of enzyme activity. Antibody-mediated inhibition of these functional activities has been demonstrated (157, 158). The peptide DANFDSIRVDAVDNVDADLLQ (CAT) contains an aspartic acid that has been implicated in an early catalytic step of glucan synthesis (94, 95). Rat serum antibody and mouse IgM MAb to this peptide significantly inhibited the ability of *S. sobrinus* GTF to synthesize glucan (140). The immunogenicity and antigenicity of a multiply antigenic peptide construct containing four copies of the synthetic peptide

TGAQTIKGQKLYFKANGQQVKG (GLU) were measured in rodents and humans (139). This peptide sequence was derived from a pattern of repeating sequences which have been identified in the C-terminal in all GTFs from mutans streptococci and have been associated with glucan binding properties of GTF (1, 29, 53, 56, 86). Antibody to this construct reacted with native GTF of both S. sobrinus and S. mutans and inhibited its function. This antibody could also modify colonization of the oral cavity by mutans streptococci in ways other than by enzyme inhibition. Taubman et al. (156) demonstrated that immunization of rats with peptide constructs GLU and CAT resulted in significantly reduced smooth surface and sulcal caries after infection with S. sobrinus. Thus, antibody to epitopes present in the N-terminal and C-terminal domain regions of GTF apparently can interfere with enzyme function. In addition, Dertzbaugh and Macrina (25) have demonstrated inhibition of GTF activity with antibody to a chimeric peptide that included a sequence closer to the N terminus (residues 342 to 356) than the CAT sequence (residues 487 to 507) in S. mutans (60, 168). Also, Chia and coworkers (20) have synthesized a 19-mer peptide, homologous to a sequence nearly

adjacent to the CAT region, that contained an epitope able to remove some of the GTF-inhibitory activity of polyclonal antibodies directed to *S. mutans* GTF-B and GTF-C. These observations suggest that inhibition of GTF activity can be achieved by the binding of antibody to sequences that may not necessarily be associated with function.

The above mentioned studies suggest that subunit vaccines that are based on GTF sequences have the potential to modify dental caries caused by mutans streptococci. Antibody-mediated inhibition of the caries process could be achieved by interference with GTF catalytic activity, by modification of the nature of the glucan product, or by agglutination of microorganisms through bacterial cell surface GTF epitopes. The success of such a vaccine strategy is predicated on the incorporation of an appropriate peptide into a carrier construct that results in an effective immune response.

In summary, GTFs have been implicated as one of the virulence factors in the pathogenicity of mutans streptococci. GTFs can synthesize glucans from sucrose and concomitantly bind these glucans. This ability of GTFs is thought to contribute to cell adherence and accumulation on tooth surfaces. GTFs have glucan-binding domains, which are located in the C-terminal one-third of the GTFs, and catalytic domains, which are located in the N-terminal one-third of the GTFs. The antibodies against fragments bearing these domains are demonstrated to protect the tooth from forming dental plaque. GTFs are potential vaccine candidates.

Glucan-Binding Proteins (GBP)

In addition to the GTFs, there is another group of proteins synthesized by

mutans streptococci that can also bind glucans. This group of proteins are called glucan-binding proteins, and they do not have GTF enzymatic activity.

Several GBPs of different molecular weights have been reported. Russell (124) isolated a 74-kDa GBP from the extracellular fluid of cultures of *S. mutans* serotype C. Landale and McCabe (82) purified a 15-kDa extracellular GBP from *S. sobrinus*. Wu-Yuan and Gill (188) described a 87-kDa CBP synthesized by *S. sobrinus* B13. Smith et al. (135) reported a 59-kDa GBP of *S. mutans*. Western blot analysis showed that the 87-kDa GBP was antigenically related, but not completely identical, to the 74-kDa GBP (188). Smith et al. (135) also demonstrated that antiserum to 74-kDa GBP could recognize epitopes on *S. sobrinus* 87-kDa GBP. The 59-kDa GBP did not cross-react with 74-kDa CBP. Banas and coworkers (8) have determined the sequence of DNA coding for a GBP from *S. mutans* Ingbritt. Interestingly, the molecular mass of the processed protein was calculated to be approximately 59 kDa, although the product of the *gbp* clone was shown to react with antisera to the 74-kDa GBP in Western blots. These results suggests some structural relationships between GBPs of different streptococcal species.

Although all of these mutans streptococcal GBPs display affinity for glucans rich in α -1,6-glucosyl linkages, they do not have GTF enzymatic activity. But the 74-kDa GBP from *S. mutans* was shown to have fructosyltransferase (FTF) activity (125). Despite the fact that both FTFs and GBPs synthesize fructans from sucrose in *S. mutans* and show closely similar electrophoretic mobilities and isoelectric points, the restriction maps of the two genes are distinct, their DNAs do not hybridize and there is no immunological cross-reaction between the two

proteins (2). There is no report of the fructosyltransferase activity of the other GBPs. The relationship between GBP and FTF therefore remains unclear.

Smith et al. (135) demonstrated that antisera to the 74-kDa GBP and to the 59-kDa GBP of S. mutans reacted weakly with S. mutans and S. sobrinus GTFs in Western blot assays. Wu- Yuan and Gill (188) and Russell (9) showed that antisera to S. mutans 74-kDa GBP cross-reacted with GTFs from S. sobrinus and S. downei. Banas and coworkers (8) have determined the sequence of DNA coding for a GBP from S. mutans Ingbritt. The most striking feature of the deduced amino acid sequence was the presence of two sets of repeats that spanned three-quarters of the length of the protein. The A repeats were similar to the A repeats identified in GTF-I of S. downei (28), and the GBP C repeats shared partial identity to regions between the A repeats. Both the A and C repeats of GBP overlapped reiterated sequences identified by Kuramitsu and colleagues within the proteins encoded by qtfB (130) and qtfC (168), although the regions homologous to the GBP C repeats were consistently located between regions similar to the GBP A repeats. The significance of the 11-amino-acid sequence from GTF-I that is repeated 15 times in GBP with varying degrees of identity is uncertain; however, the beginning of the 11-amino-acid repeats coincides with the beginning of the A and C repeat regions. Portions of the GBP A repeats were also similar to a repeat region within two pneumococcal autolysins. The repeats in autolysins were within the carboxy-terminal portion of each protein, and there is evidence that the carboxy-terminal half of each protein functions in substrate recognition (39). It would appear that the repeat domains have been duplicated and preserved among several genes in different species

during evolution, indicating some importance in structure, function, or both.

When a consensus amino acid sequence of the A repeats of the GBP was compared with similar sequences in the GTFs, certain amino acids were found to be conserved throughout. These were most often glycine, but a tyrosinephenylalanine pair was also conserved. Other amino acids that were conserved in almost all instances included threonine, tyrosine, asparagine, glutamine, and lysine. All of these amino acids, with the exception of phenylalanine, have been reported to be involved in hydrogen bonding in protein-saccharide complexes (109).

There is some evidence that the GBPs may be involved in the formation of cohesive plaque. Russell et al. (125) demonstrated that a GBP-deficient mutant of S. *mutans* forms loosely adherent plaque in vitro. GBPs from *S. sobrinus* (82) and *S. cricetus* (26) are also thought to contribute to adherence and accumulation of the organisms in plaque. The sequencing of the *gbp* gene has laid the foundation on which further experimentation can build an understanding of the significance of the repeating regions in GBPs and ultimately of the role of the GBP in *S. mutans* virulence.

Other organisms that produce capsules may also have GTF- and GBP-like proteins. By investigating these proteins and comparing them with GTFs and GBPs we may increase understanding of capsule production and provide some hints on how to control the diseases caused by these organisms. Therefore, it is very important to investigate this kind of proteins in organisms other than streptococci.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Chemicals

All chemicals were obtained from Sigma (St Louis, Missouri) unless otherwise indicated.

Mycoplasma

The SDO strain of *Mycoplasma dispar*, initially isolated from a pneumonic calf (164), was cloned twice and used at passage level of 10 or 11. The mycoplasma was grown in modified Friis broth (73) with 20% horse serum (HyClone, Logan, Utah).

Preparation of Capsule-coated Agarose-bound RCA₁₂₀

RCA₁₂₀ (agarose-bound Ricinus Communis Agglutinin I, Vector, Burlingame, California) bead slurry was washed three times in ice-cold capsule buffer (10 mM Hepes pH 8.5, 0.15 M NaCl, 0.1 mM CaCl₂) by centrifuging at 14,000 x g for 3 minutes at 4°C. Purified capsule (from Dr. Rosenbusch's Lab, Iowa State University) was added to the beads and reacted for 1 hour at room temperature with tumbling. Then the beads were washed five times in ice-cold capsule buffer by centrifugation.

Purification of Capsule-Binding Protein

M. dispar cells were grown in Friis broth with 20% horse serum at 37°C with shaking for 19 hours. The mycoplasma cells were harvested from the culture and washed three times by centrifugation in PBS at 27,000 x g, for 20 minutes at 4°C. Capsule polysaccharide was extracted from the washed cells by incubating in PBS at 56°C for 20 minutes. The mycoplasma cells were then recovered by centrifugation at 27,000 x g, for 20 minutes at 4°C. The cells were resuspended in ice-cold lysis buffer (capsule buffer with 1.5% Triton X-100, 0.2 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF), and 1 µM leupeptin). The suspension was homogenized in a tissue grinder, and DNAase I was added to digest DNA at 4°C for 1 hour with tumbling. Non-extractable materials were removed by centrifugation at 14,000 x g, for 5 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was reacted with capsule-coated agarose-bound RCA120 for 1 hour at 4°C plus 5 minutes at room temperature with tumbling. Then the beads were washed three times in icecold capsule buffer with 0.5% Tween 20 by centrifugation at 14,000 x g, for 3 minutes 4°C. The washed beads were mixed with the same volume of 2X denaturing buffer (final concentration, 0.15 M Tris pH 6.8, 0.8% SDS, 2% glycerol, and 0.5% B-2-mercaptoethanol) and boiled 2 minutes before loading the gel. Discontinuous PAGE was performed with SDS as described previously by Laemmli (81). The gels were made with 7.5% separating gel and 4% stacking gel. A Hoeffer SE 600 series vertical slab unit was used to electrophorese protein samples (Hoeffer, San Francisco, California). The protein samples were prepared in 40 µl solution, mixed with 40 µl 2X denaturing buffer, and boiled for 2 minutes.

Then the protein samples were loaded into the wells of 1.5 mm-thick gels. The gels were run at 80 mA (constant current) at room temperature for about 1.5 hour. A set of known molecular weight standards (molecular weight range 14,300-220,000, Amersham, Arlington Heights, Illinois) was used to estimate the molecular weight of the separated proteins on the SDS-PAGE gels.

Radiolabeling of Mycoplasma Cells and Purification of Labeled Capsule-Binding Protein

To metabolically label mycoplasmas, 20 ml (total protein=1120 µg) of 19 hour broth culture was centrifuged at 27,000 x g, for 20 minutes at 20°C. The pellet was washed once with labeling medium (Hanks balanced salts solution with 85 mM Hepes pH7.4, 1% bovine serum albumin, and 50 µg/ml bacitracin). The pellet was suspended in 4 ml labeling medium with 100 µCi of L-[³⁵S] methionine (5 mCi/ml, Amersham, Arlington Heights, Illinois) per ml and incubated at 37°C for two hours. The labeling was stopped by adding 20 ml 37°C labeling medium with 100 mM unlabeled methionine and incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes. The cells were harvested by centrifugation, and washed twice with PBS containing 1 mM PMSF. The CBP was purified as described above. After electrophoresis, the gel was stained in 100 Coomasie Blue with rocking at room temperature overnight. The gel was destained with changes of Destain I (50% methanol, 10% acetic acid) for 2 hours, and then with Destain II (30% methanol, 3% acetic acid, 3% glycerine) for 30 minutes. After destaining, the gel was treated with 100 ml 1 M sodium salycilate for 30 minutes, and then dried in gel dryer. Autoradiography

was performed at -70°C using XAR-5 film in casettes with enhancer screens (Kodak, Rochester, New York).

Preparation of Rabbit Antiserum against Capsule-Binding Protein

M. dispar was grown in 300 ml Friis broth with 20% horse serum at 37°C for 19 hours. CBP was separated from the cell lysate by following the above procedure. Gel slices of 2 mm containing bands separating at 126 kDa were obtained from a preparative gel and crushed with 2 ml PBS by extrusion through 18G and then 20G needles. The crushed gel was injected subcutanously into each of two rabbits using 1 ml per rabbit. Booster injections were given three times every ten days with the same amount of freshly prepared gel slices. Ten days after the fourth inoculation, the rabbits were bled and the serum was collected and stored at -20°C.

Preparation of Globulin Fraction of Rabbit Antiserum

Equal volume of ice-cold saturated (NH₄)₂SO₄ (pH 7.8) was added dropwise to ice-cold rabbit serum by stirring constantly. The suspension was stirred overnight at 4°C, then centrifuged at 12,100 x g for ten minutes at 4°C. The pellet was resuspended to original serum volume in ice-cold saturated (NH₄)₂SO₄ (pH 7.8) diluted 1:1 with 0.85% NaCI. The suspension was stirred for 1 hour at 4°C and centrifuged as above. The pellet was resuspended, stirred, and centrifuged again as described above. The pellet was resuspended to 1/5 original serum

volume in pH 8.6 TT solution (24 mM Tricine, 81 mM Tris, and 1 mM calcium lactate with 0.85% NaCl) and dialyzed against the same solution at 4°C for 72 hours with 3 changes of dialyzant. The globulin fraction was harvested and stored at 4°C with 0.02% sodium azide.

Triton X-114 Phase Partitioning of Proteins

Mycoplasmas from 19-hour cultures were subjected to TX-114 phase partitioning by a slight modification (121) of the method originally described by Bordier (13). Briefly, mycoplasma cells were suspended in Tris-HCI buffer (pH 7.4) containing 1% (vol./vol.) precondensed TX-114, 150 mM NaCl, and 1 mM PMSF and were incubated at 4°C for 30 minutes. This preparation was centrifuged at 4°C for 5 minutes at 10,000 x g to remove insoluble materials. The supernatant was transferred to a new tube , incubated at 37°C for 5 minutes, and then centrifuged at 22°C for 5 minutes at 10,000 x g. The resulting heavy, detergent-enriched fraction (TX-114 phase) and a lighter, detergent-depleted fraction (aqueous phase) were placed in separate tubes, readjusted to a concentration of 1% (vol./vol.) TX-114, and repartitioned as described above. After three cycles of phase fractionation for the detergent phase and for aqueous phase, the condensed detergent-enriched phase was used in parallel with the aqueous phase for subsequent electrophoresis and immunoblot analysis.

Trypsin Treatment of Intact Mycoplasma Cells

Intact organisms from fresh broth cultures were treated with trypsin by variation of a previously described method (72, 114, 121). Briefly, mycoplasmas from 19-hour culture were harvested by centrifugation, rinsed twice with PBS (pH 7.2), then rinsed with PBS (pH 8.0). Cells were incubated at 37°C for 1 hour in PBS (pH 8.0) containing varying concentrations of L-1-tosylamide-2-phenylethyl-chloromethyl ketone-trypsin (TPCK trypsin) per ml. Mycoplasma cells were sedimented by centrifugation at 4°C. Pelleted cells were washed twice with PBS containing 1 mM PMSF. Then the cells of each concentration of trypsin treatment were divided into two equal parts. One part was directly applied to subsequent electrophoresis and immunoblot analysis. The other part was lysed with lysis buffer as described previously and then reacted with capsule-coated RCA₁₂₀ beads. The washed beads were then applied to electrophoresis and immunoblot analysis.

Purification of Binding-domain-bearing Tryptic Digestion Products from the Supernatant

Intact cells were treated by TPCK-trypsin as described above, but only at the concentration of 500 µg per ml. Mycoplasmas were spun down at 4°C, and the supernatant was collected. After addition of 1 mM PMSF the supernatant was divided equally into two parts. One part was concentrated by ultrafiltration on 30,000 dalton membranes (PM30) (Amicon, Lexington, Massachusetts) to 50 µl,
and applied to electrophoresis and immunoblot analysis. The other part was reacted with capsule-coated RCA₁₂₀ beads as described above. Then the washed beads were applied to electrophoresis and immunoblot analysis.

Carboxypeptidase Y Treatment of Intact Mycoplasma Cells

Intact mycoplasma cells were treated with carboxypeptidase Y following a method previously described (58, 121). Briefly, mycoplasmas from a 19-hour culture were harvested by centrifugation, rinsed twice with PBS (pH 7.2), then rinsed with PBS (pH 6.0). The washed cells were divided equally into two parts. One part was incubated at 37°C for 1 hour in PBS (pH 6.0) containing 1 mg/ml carboxypeptidase Y (Boehringer Mannheim, Indianapolis, Indiana). The other part was set as control. Mycoplasma cells were sedimented by centrifugation at 4°C. Pelleted cells were washed twice with PBS containing 1 mM PMSF. Then the washed cells were applied to electrophoresis and immunoblot analysis.

Immunoblotting

The western blot technique described previously (166) was used to detect transferred proteins with some modification. The proteins eletrophoresed on the SDS-PAGE gels were transferred onto Zeta-Probe blotting membranes (Bio-Rad, Hercules, California) by using an electrotransfer apparatus (Bio-Rad, Hercules, California). Briefly, the gels were rinsed three times for 10 minutes each in the transfer buffer (25 mM sodium phosphate buffer, pH 6.8) without methanol before

setting up the sandwich. Transfer was performed at 0.19 A overnight with water cooling. After transfer the membrane was incubated in washing buffer (PBS with 0.1% Tween 20) at 60°C for 1 hour. Then the membrane was blocked by immersion in 5% skim milk in washing buffer at room temperature for 1 hour or at 4°C overnight with shaking. The membrane was extensively washed three times for 15 minutes each with washing buffer at room temperature with shaking. The membrane was incubated with 1:20 polyclonal rabbit-anti-CBP globulin at room temperature for 2 hours or at 4°C overnight with shaking and then washed three times as above. Peroxidase-conjugated goat-anti-rabbit IgG at 1:1500 (diluted in washing buffer) was added and incubated at room temperature for 2 hours or at 4°C overnight with shaking. The membrane was again extensively washed as above. Enzyme substrate prepared immediately prior to use was poured onto the membrane, and incubated at room temperature for about 5 minutes with shaking. Reaction was stopped by rinsing the membrane in water. Photography was done by using Kodak Tmax 100 professional film (Kodak Eastman, Rochester, New York).

RESULTS

SDS-PAGE Analysis of L-35S Methionine Labeled Capsule-Binding Protein

Mycoplasma cells were labeled with L-³⁵S methionine. Proteins captured on capsule-coated RCA₁₂₀ beads were analyzed with SDS-PAGE (Fig. 1). Many proteins that were labeled could be captured by the capsule-coated RCA₁₂₀. The 126 kDa band was prominent and was the largest one.

Immunogenicity of Capsule-Binding Protein in Rabbits

The pooled sera of rabbits injected with purified CBP from *M. dispar* were tested by Western blot analysis for antibody activity (Fig. 2). The antibodies reacted with a 126 kDa band. There was also weak reactivity with a 200 kDa band , but it disappeared when the dilution of serum was increased. Reactivity with the 126 kDa band was detected up to a 1:320 dilution of the globulin fraction. There was no reaction between the sera from the rabbits before immunization with CBP (data not shown). The antibodies also reacted with purified CBP recognizing only a 126 kDa band (Fig. 3).

Identification of Capsule-Binding Protein as Integral Membrane Protein

To evaluate the partitioning characteristics of the CBP, TX-114 phase, aqueous phase of fractionated organisms, and whole organisms without

fractionation were separated by SDS-PAGE and immunoblot was done with antibodies against CBP (Fig. 4). In the TX-114 phase, the 126 kDa protein was recognized by the antibodies against CBP and the band was very strong. In the aqueous phase, a very faint 126 kDa band was also visualized. This provided indication that the CBP was primarily partitioned into the TX-114 phase.

Surface Location of Capsule-Binding Protein

To determine if the Capsule-Binding Protein was located on the external surface of *M. dispar* cells, freshly harvested, intact cells were treated with graded amounts of TPCK-trypsin. Sets of TPCK-trypsin-treated cells were subjected to SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted with antibodies against CBP (Fig. 5). The addition of various amounts of TPCK-trypsin resulted in the generation of epitope-bearing degradation products with molecular masses of 110 kDa, 100 kDa, 95 kDa, and 56 kDa.

Tryptic Digestion Product Bearing Capsule-binding Domain

CBP was defined by the previous experiment as an integral membrane protein. To locate the capsule-binding domain, mycoplasma cells were treated with trypsin and then lysed prior to capture of capsule-binding domains on capsule-coated RCA₁₂₀ beads. Capsule-binding domains could only be shown as full-length CBP if associated to the mycoplasma cells (Fig. 6). This is evidence that trypsin treatment removed the capsule-binding domains from membrane-

anchored CBP.

Purification of Capsule-binding Fragments of Capsule-Binding Protein

The fragments of CBP associated with the mycoplasma cells after trypsin digest of the intact mycoplasma cells did not bear the capsule-binding domains. Therefore, fragments from the supernatant were examined for capsule-binding activity. The supernatant from the trypsin digest of intact mycoplasma cells contained bands of 66 kDa, 63 kDa, 61 kDa, 44 kDa, and 39 kDa. Of these, only the 66 kDa band was shown to have capsule-binding activity (Fig. 7). The 66 kDa bands from total supernatant or capsule-binding fraction of supernatant had the same density, indicating that the 66 kDa fragment was totally captured by capsule and had no internal trypsin-cleavage sites. There was an unexpectedly strong reactivity of the anti-CBP antibody with a 39 kDa fragment that does not bear a capsule-binding domain.

Orientation of Capsule-Binding Protein Anchored in the Membrane

The orientation of CBP was characterized by digestion of intact organisms with carboxypeptidase Y (Fig. 8). The digestion yielded a ladder of epitopebearing products with the same spacing, and a minimum size of 60 kDa.

Figure 1. SDS-PAGE analysis of L-³⁵S methionine labeled M. dispar proteins captured on capsule-coated RCA₁₂₀ beads. Standard molecular weights are shown on the left side. The 126 kDa capsule-binding protein is indicated on the right side. (Exposure time: 72 hours)



Α

Figure 2. Western blot analysis of *M. dispar* reacted with antibodies against CBP. The antigens were whole cell proteins (840 µg protein/lane) of *M. dispar*. Dilutions of the antibodies from lane A to lane G were 1:10, 1:20, 1:40, 1:80, 1:160, 1:320, and 1:640 (1:10 representing 0.7 mg/ml globulins), respectively. Standard molecular weights are shown on the left side of the blot. Arrow indicates 126 kDa band.



.

Figure 3. Western blot analysis of purified CBP reacted with antibodies against CBP. The antigen (purified from 840 µg cells/lane) of lane A and lane B was purified CBP. The antigen of lane C was capsule-coated RCA₁₂₀ beads. Antibody dilution was 1:20 (0.35 mg/ml globulins) in lane A, 1:40 in lane B, and 1:20 in lane C. Standard molecular weights are shown on the left side of the blot. Arrow indicates 126 kDa band.



Figure 4. Western blot analysis of TX-114 phase partitioned *M. dispar* proteins with antibody against CBP (partitions from 1120 µg cell proteins). Lane A, total *M. dispar* proteins; Lane B, TX-114 phase; Lane C, aqueous phase. Antibody dilution was 1:20 (0.35 mg/ml globulins). Standard molecular weights are shown on the left side of the blot. Arrow indicates 126 kDa band.



- 220 -> 974 -
 - 66-

46 -

Figure 5. Western blot analysis of intact mycoplasma cells (equivalent to 1120 μ g cell protein/lane) treated with TPCK-trypsin. Lane: A, intact cells treated with 10 μ g/ml TPCK-trypsin; lane B, intact cells treated with 100 μ g/ml TPCK-trypsin. Antibody dilution was 1:20 (0.35 mg/ml globulins). Arrows indicate the 126 kDa band and the smallest fragment.



Figure 6. Western blot analysis of the effects of trypsin treatment of intact mycoplasma cells (1120 μ g protein/lane) on the capsule-binding property of CBP. Lanes A-C, intact cells treated with TPCK-trypsin. Lane A, 1 μ g/ml TPCK-trypsin; lane B, 10 μ g/ml TPCK-trypsin; lane C, 100 μ g/ml TPCK. Lanes D-F, intact cells treated with TPCK-trypsin, then lysed, and the lysate reacted with capsule-coated RCA₁₂₀ beads. Washed beads were loaded on gel. Lane D, CBP from cells treated with 1 μ g/ml TPCK-trypsin; lane E, CBP from cells treated with 10 μ g/ml TPCK-trypsin; lane F, CBP from cells treated with 100 μ g/ml TPCK-trypsin. Antibody dilution was 1:20 (0.35 mg/ml globulins). Standard molecular weights are shown on the left side of the blot. Arrow indicates the 126 kDa band.



Figure 7. Western blot analysis of capsule-binding fragments released into supernatant after TPCK-trypsin- treatment of mycoplasma cells . Lane A, total supernatant from TPCK-trypsin-treated cells (total cell protein 28 mg); lane B, capsule binding protein from supernatant. Antibody dilution was 1:20 (0.35 mg/ml globulins). The molecular weight of the largest and the smallest fragments are indicated.



Figure 8. Carboxypeptidase Y analysis of CBP orientation on *M. dispar* cell membrane by Western blot with antibody against CBP (total protein 2240 µg);. Lane A, intact mycoplasma cells; lane B, mycoplasma cells treated with carboxypeptidase Y. Antibody dilution was 1:20 (0.35 mg/ml globulins). The 126 kDa protein and the smallest fragment were indicated on the right side. Standard molecular weights are shown on the left side of the blot.



DISCUSSION

Mycoplasma dispar can produce capsular polysaccharide, which exerts inhibitory effects on host immune response. CBP was found to bind the capsule and to be co-regulated with its production, and may therefore be associated with capsule production. Glucosyltransferases (GTFs) of mutans streptococci have been demonstrated to have glucan-binding and catalytic domains and be very important virulence factors (53, 93, 94, 109). *M. dispar* CBP may share some biological and structural properties with GTFs. This study used TX-114 detergentphase fractionation to demonstrate hydrophobic domains within CBP, thereby categorizing CBP as an integral membrane protein. It further established that CBP is oriented with the C-terminus exposed externally to the single bilayer membrane of the organism and the capsule-binding domain is located in a 66 kDa tryptic fragment which appears to be at or near the C-terminal end.

To determine if CBP is an integral membrane protein in this study, a combination of polyclonal serum against CBP and application of TX-114 phase partitioning system was used. Membrane proteins are usually divided in two categories: integral proteins and peripheral proteins (132). The majority, integral proteins, are intercalated more or less deeply into or even through the lipid double layer and are held in position by strong, mostly hydrophobic interactions between hydrophobic amino acid side chains and lipid hydrocarbon chains. For identification of integral membrane proteins the Triton X-114 phase fractionation method has been suggested by some authors (13, 16, 114). Detergent phase partitioning has gained wide acceptance in selectively fractionating proteins

associated with a number of membrane systems (108). Two particular advantages, however, underscore the unique applicability of this technique to the study of mycoplasma membrane proteins. First, unlike eubacteria and eucaryotes, mycoplasmas have only a single plasma membrane system which is essentially responsible for all communication of these organisms with their external environment. As a result, proteins identified during phase partitioning by their intrinsic property of hydrophobicity are selected as components likely to be associated with this single membrane system. It is therefore an efficient method to focus on a group of mycoplasma components having probable roles in important membrane functions. Second, it is generally established that with the notable exception of acholeplasma, most mycoplasmas yield membrane preparations by standard disruption procedures that are significantly contaminated with intracellular and extracellular macromolecules (110). The use of TX-114 phase partitioning is perhaps ideally suited, therefore, for the segregation of mycoplasma membrane proteins from these contaminants. TX-114 phase partitioning of CBP resulted in most of the CBP being found in the TX-114 phase. This identified that the CBP has hydrophobic domains and defined CBP as an integral membrane protein. For the integral membrane proteins, there is a range of hydrophobicities, from those having only one putative hydrophobic transmembrane segment to those having several to many segments, in relation to the lengths of the proteins and their hydrophilic parts. Since some CBP was also found in the aqueous phase, further analysis will need to be done to understand the structure of CBP.

Because of the possibility raised by this study that the CBP could be a surface

exposed protein, further delineation of the orientation and molecular location was sought. Trypsin (which cleaves predominantly at Lys and Arg residues) has been used extensively in many systems to demonstrate surface proteins on intact cells (61, 114, 121). The CBP was established to be exposed at the mycoplasma surface, since it was susceptible to the action of trypsin on intact organisms, which removed all capsule-binding cleavage fragments from membrane association.

In addition to the 126 kDa band, there were two other bands >126 kDa shown in Fig. 2, 4, 6, 8. The possible reason for why the antibodies against CBP also reacted with other large proteins is that when we made CBP antigens, some degraded 126 kDa fragment from the large proteins was also contained in the gel slices. In the TX-114 partitioning experiment, the proteins larger than 126 kDa did not appear in the TX-114 phase. This would indicate these proteins are not membrane related. Nonspecific reactivity of antibodies against CBP may also account for results. For instance, the 39 kDa fragment produced a very strong band compared to others. One possible reason is that several fragments of similar size were generated from more than one protein species.

Large proteins are organized in domains (66), in part because this aids protein three-dimensional assembly during protein synthesis. Protein folding is more manageable when it occurs in discrete segments, which minimizes thermodynamic and steric complexities of assembling a large random structure (181). There are evolutionary advantages to domain structure as well. Protein segments which can maintain native form and function independently of external stabilizing forces have fewer structural demands when incorporated into a new

protein through recombination (66). Therefore, the CBP of *M. dispar* is supposed to have structural domains. Intact CBP has the capacity to bind *M. dispar* capsule. This suggests that *M. dispar* CBP has capsule-binding domains. Mild trypsin digestion of intact *M. dispar* cells generates several large fragments that are associated with the mycoplasma cells, but none of these fragments have the capacity to bind *M. dispar* capsule. A single 66 kDa fragment from the supernatant displays capsule-binding function equivalent to that of the intact CBP. This fragment appears to contain the full size of the capsule binding domain. Kobayashi et al. (81) reported a 55-kDa glucan-binding fragment from GTF-S and GTF-I of *Streptococcus sobrinus* after proteolysis, and Mooser and Wong reported a 60-kDa glucan-binding fragment. Size similarity among these fragments may underscore other similarities. The binding domain of *M. dispar* CBP may have similar repeating structures as those of the GTFs of mutans streptococci. To confirm this, amino acid sequence analysis of the 66-kDa fragment will be needed.

Integral membrane proteins can be divided into four classes according to their topology in the membrane (174, 175). Class I proteins have a cleavable N-terminal signal peptide followed by a hydrophilic loop and a hydrophobic anchor sequence. The latter is followed by a cluster of positively charged amino acids, and the final orientation of processed proteins is N terminus out/C terminus in. Class II proteins have an uncleaved signal peptide acting as an anchor, giving the proteins an N terminus in/C terminus out topology. Class III proteins are similar to Class II proteins, but have an N terminus out/C terminus in orientation due to presence of positive clusters after the anchor segment. Class IV proteins

have multiple hydrophobic regions spanning the membrane. The *M. dispar* CBP appears to belong to Class II, because it was demonstrated that CBP had a N terminus in/C terminus out topology. Carboxypeptidase Y can successively cleave C-terminal amino acid residues and hydrolyses Lys, Arg, and His residues at greatly reduced relative rates (58). Digestion of intact *M. dispar* cells with carboxypeptidase Y yielded a ladder with a minimum size of 60 kDa. The spacing of the products was the same. This result suggested that the C-terminal portion of CBP is accessible at the external surface of the organism. In addition, it also suggested that CBP is not anchored in the membrane by C-terminal regions, but rather is anchored by the N-terminal portion of the CBPs were not digested. One possible reason may be that the capsule-releasing step did not release most of the capsules. Therefore, capsule protected the CBP from being digested.

We have shown that *M. dispar* CBP is an integral membrane protein with its N-terminal portion anchored in the membrane and C-terminus external and its capsule-binding domain is located at or near the C-terminal region. Detailed structural and functional analysis of *M. dispar* CBP with emphasis on its role in capsule production and its interaction with the capsule will give insights into the understanding of capsule synthesis mechanism and may lead to the development of a vaccine to control the disease caused by *M. dispar*. The results presented here also provide the necessary basis for further studies of *M. dispar* CBP.

LITERATURE CITED

- Abo, H., T. Matsumura, T. Kodama, H. Ohta, K. Fukui, K. Kato, and H. Kagawa. 1991. Peptide sequences for sucrose splitting and glucan bind ing within *Streptococcus sobrinus* glucosyltransferase (water-insoluble glucan synthetase). J. Bacteriol. 173: 989-996.
- Aduse-Opoku, J., M. L. Gilpin, and R. R. B. Russell. 1989. Genetic and antigenic comparison of *Streptococcus mutans* fructosyltransferase and glucan-binding protein. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 59: 279-282.
- Ajufo, J. C., and K. G. Whithear. 1978. Evidence for a ruthenium redstaining extracellular layer as the haemagglutinin of the WVU 1835 strain of *Mycoplasma synoviae*. Aust. Vet. J. 54: 502-504.
- Almeida, R. A., and R. F. Rosenbusch. 1991. Capsulelike surface material of *Mycoplasma dispar* induced by in vitro growth in culture with bovine cells is antigenically related to similar structures expressed in vivo. Infect. Immun. 59: 3119-3125.
- Almeida, R. A., and R. F. Rosenbusch. 1994. Impaired tracheobronchial clearance of bacteria in calves infected with *Mycoplasma dispar*. J. Vet. Med. B 41: 473-482.

- Almeida, R. A., M. J. Wannemuehler, and R. F. Rosenbusch. 1992.
 Interaction of *Mycoplasma dispar* with bovine alveolar macrophages. Infect.
 Immun. 60: 2914-2919.
- Aoki, H., T. Shiroza, M. Hayakawa, S. Sato, and H. K. Kuramitsu. 1986. Cloning of a *Streptococcus mutans* glucosyltransferase gene coding for insoluble glucan synthesis. Infect. Immun. 53: 587-594.
- Banas, J. A., R. R. B. Russel, and J. J. Ferretti. 1990. Sequence analysis of the gene for the glucan-binding protein of *Strptococcus mutans* Ingbritt. Infect. Immun. 58: 667-673.
- Bansal, P. 1994. Chemical characterization of *Mycoplasma dispar* capsule and a study of its immune response in calves and mice. MS Thesis, Iowa State University.
- Barr, K. K., and P. D. Rick. 1987. Biosynthesis of enterobacterial common antigen in *Escherichia coli*. In vitro synthesis of lipid-linked intermediates. J. Biol. Chem. 262: 7142-7150.
- Berry, A., S. Ahmad, A. Liss, and R. A. Jensen. 1987. Enzymological features of aromatic amino acid biosynthesis reflect the phylogeny of mycoplasmas. J. Gen. Microbiol. 133: 2147-2154.

- Bitsch, V., N. F. Friis, and H. V. Krogh. 1976. A microbiological study of pneumonic calf lungs. Acta Vet. Scand. 17: 32-42.
- Bordier, C. 1981. Phase separation of integral membrane proteins in Triton X-114 solution. J. Biol. Chem. 256: 1604-1607.
- Boulnois, G. J., and I. S. Roberts. 1990. Genetics of capsular polysaccharide production in bacteria. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 150: 1-18.
- Boulnois, G. J., and K. Jann. 1989. Bacterial polysaccharide synthesis, export and evolution of structural diversity. Mol. Microbiol. 3: 1819-1823.
- Bricker, T. M., M. J. Boyer, J. Keith, R. Watson-McKown, and K. S. Wise.
 1988. Association of lipids with integral membrane surface proteins of *Mycoplasma hyorhinis*. Infect. Immun. 56: 295-301.
- Brownlie J., C. J. Howard, and R. N. Gourlay. 1976. Pathogenicity of certain mycoplasma species in the bovine mammary gland. Res. Vet. Sci. 20: 261-266.
- Buttery, S. H., and P. Plackett. 1960. A specific polysaccharide from Mycoplasma mycoides. J. Gen. Microbiol. 23: 357-368.

- Chia, J. S., R. H. Lin, S. W. Lin, J. Y. Chen, and C. S. Yang. 1993. Inhibition of glucosyltransferase activities of *Streptococcus mutans* by a monoclonal antibody to a subsequence peptide. Infect. Immun. 61: 4689-4695.
- Chia, J. S., S. W. Lin, T. Y. Hsu, J. Y. Chen, H. W. Kwan, and C. S. Yang.
 1993. Analysis of a DNA polymorphic region in the *gtfB* and *gtfC* genes of *Streptococcus mutans* strains. Infect. Immun. 61: 1563-1566.
- Chia, J. S., T. Y. Hsu, L. J. Teng, J. Y. chen, L. J. Hahn, and C. S. Yang.
 1991. Glucosyltransferase gene polymorphism among *Streptococcus mutans* strains. Infect. Immun. 59: 1656-1660.
- Ciardi, J. E., G. J. Hagerge, and C. L. Wittenberger. 1976. Multicomponent nature of the glucosyltransferase system of *Streptococcus mutans*. J. Dental Res. 55C: 87-96.
- Costerton, J. W., and R. T. Irwin. 1981. The bacterial glycocalyx in nature and disease. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 35: 299-324.
- Cross, A. S. 1990. The biological significance of bacterial encapsulation. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 150: 87-95.

- Dertzbaugh, M. T., and F. L. Macrina. 1990. Inhibition of Streptococcus mutans glucosyltransferase activity by antiserum to a subsequence peptide. Infect. Immun. 58: 1509-1513.
- Drake, D., K. G. Taylor, A. S. Bleiweis, and R. J. Doyle. 1988. Specificity of the glucan-binding lectin of *Streptococcus cricetus*. Infect. Immun. 56: 1864-1872.
- Edward, D. G. ff., and E. A. Freundt. 1956. The classification and nomenclature of organisms of the pleuropneumonia group. J. Gen. Microbiol. 14: 197-207.
- Ferretti, J. J., M. L. Gilpin, and R. R. B. Russell. 1987. Nucleotide sequence of glucosyltransferase gene from *Streptococcus sobrinus* MFe28. J. Bacteriol. 169: 4271-4278.
- Ferretti, J. J., T. T. Huang, and R. R. B. Russell. 1988. Sequence analysis of the GTF A gene (*gtfA*) from *Streptococcus mutans* Ingbritt. Infect. Immun. 56: 1585-1588.
- Finch, J. M., and C. J. Howard. 1990. Inhibitory effect of *M. dispar* and *M. bovis* on bovine immune response in vitro. Intern. J. Med. Microbiol. 20 (Suppl): 563-569.

- Finke, A., D. Bronner, A. V. Nikolaey, B. Jann, and K. Jann. 1991.
 Biosynthesis of the *E. coli* K5 polysaccharide, a representative of group II capsular polysaccharides: polymerization in vitro and characterization of the product. J. Bacteriol. 173: 4088-4094.
- Finne, J., M. Leinonen, and P. H. Makela. 1983. Antigenic similarities between brain components and bacteria causing meningitis. Lancet. 2(8346): 355-357.
- Fraser, C. M., et al. 1995. The minimal gene complement of *Mycoplasma* genitalium. Science 270: 397-403.
- Freundt, E. A., and D. G. ff. Edward. 1979. Classification and taxonomy. In "The Mycoplasmas" (M. F. Barile and S. Razin, eds.), Vol. 1, pp. 1-41. Academic Press, New York.
- Friis, N. F. 1980. Mycoplasma dispar as a causative agent in pneumonia of calves. Acta Vet. Scand. 21: 34-42.
- Fukushima, K., T. Ikeda, and H. K. Kuramitsu. 1992. Expression of Streptococcus sobrinus gtf genes in Streptococcus milleri. Infect. Immun. 60: 2815-2822.

- Furness, G., J. Whitescarver, M. Trocola, and M. DeMaggio. 1976.
 Morphology, ultrastructure, and mode of division of *Mycoplasma* fermentans, *Mycoplasma hominis*, *Mycoplasma orale*, and *Mycoplasma* salivarium. J. Infect. Dis. 134: 224-229.
- Furuta, T., T. Koga, T. Nisizawa, N. Okahashi, and S. Hamada. 1985.
 Purification and characterization of glucosyltransferases from Streptococcus mutans 6715. J. Gen. Microbiol. 131: 285-293.
- Garcia, E., J. L. Garcia, P. Garcia, A. Arraras, J. M. Sanchez-Puelles, and R. Lopez. 1986. Molecular evolution of lytic enzymes of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* and its bacteriophages. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 85: 914-918.
- Gibbons, R. J., and R. J. Fitzgerald. 1969. Dextran-induced agglutination of Streptococcus mutans and its potential role in the formation of microbial dental plaques. J. Bacteriol. 98: 341-346.
- Giffard, P. M., C. L. Simpson, C. P. Milward, and N. A. Jacques. 1991. Molecular characterization of a cluster of at least two glucosyltransferase genes in *Streptococcus salivarius* ATCC 25975. J. Gen. Microbiol. 137: 2577-2593.

- Giffard, P. M., D. M. Allen, C. P. Milward, C. L. Simpson, and N. A. Jacques. 1993. Sequence of the *gtfK* of *Streptococcus salivarius* ATCC 25975 and evolution of the *gtf* genes of oral streptococcus. J. Gen. Microbiol. 139: 1511-1522.
- Giffard, P. M., N. A. Jacques. 1994. Definition of a fundamental repeating unit in streptococcal glucosyltransferase glucan-binding regions and related sequences. J. Dent. Res. 73(6): 1133-1141.
- Gilmore, K. S., R. R. B. Russell, and J. J. Ferretti. 1990. Analysis of the Streptococcus downei gtfS gene, which specifies a glucosyltransferase that synthesize soluble glucans. Infect. Immun. 58: 2452-2458.
- Gilpin, M. L., R. R. B. Russell, and P. Morrissey. 1985. Cloning and expression of two *Streptococcus mutans* glucosyltransferases in *Escherichia coli* K-12. Infect. Immun. 49: 414-416.
- Gilson, E., G. Alloing, T. Schmidt, J.-P. Claverys, R. Dudler, and M. Hofnung. 1988. Evidence for high affinity binding protein dependent transport systems in gram-positive bacteria and in *Mycoplasma*. EMBO J. 7: 3971-3974.

- Gotschlich, E. C., B. A. Frazer, O. Nishimura, J. B. Robbins, and T. Y. Liu.
 1981. Lipid on capsular polysaccharides of gram-negative bacteria. J. Biol.
 Chem. 256: 8915-8921.
- Gourlay, R. N. 1969. Isolation of a mycoplasma-like organism from pneumonia calf lungs. Vet. Rec. 84: 229-230.
- Gourlay, R. N., and R. H. Leach. 1970. A new mycoplasma species isolated from pneumonic lungs of calves (*Mycoplasma dispar* sp. nov.). J. Med. Microbiol 3: 111-123.
- Gourlay, R. N., C. J. Howard, L. H. Thomas, and S. G. Wyld. 1979.
 Pathogenicity of some mycoplasma and acholeplasma species in the lungs of gnotobiotic calves. Res. Vet. Sci. 27: 233-237.
- Green, F., III, and R. P. Hanson. 1973. Ultrastructure and capsule of Mycoplasma meleagridis. J. Bacteriol. 116: 1011-1018.
- Guggenheim, B., and E. Newbrun. 1969. Extracellular glucosyltransferase activity of an HS strain of *Streptococcus mutans*.. Helv. Odontol. Acta 16: 637-648.
- Hamada, S., and H. D. Slade. 1980. Biology, immunology, and cariogenicity of *Streptococcus mutans*. Microbiol. Rev. 44: 331-384.

- 54. Hamada, S., T. Horikoshi, T. Minami, N. Okahashi, and T. Koga. 1989.
 Purification and characterization of cell-associated glucosyltransferase synthesizing water-insoluble glucan from serotype c *Streptococcus mutans*.
 J. Gen. Microbiol. 135: 335-344.
- 55. Hanada, N., and H. K. Kuramitsu. 1988. Isolation and characterization of the *Streptococcus mutans gtfC* gene, coding for synthesis of both soluble and insoluble glucans. Infect. Immun. 56: 1999-2005.
- Hanada, N., and H. K. Kuramitsu. 1989. Isolation and characterization of the *Streptococcus mutans gtfD* gene, coding for primer-dependent soluble glucan synthesis. Infect. Immun. 57: 2079-2085.
- Harding, N. E., J. M. Cleary, D. K. Cabanas, I. J. Rosen, and K. S. Kang. 1987. Genetic and physical analysis of a cluster of genes essential for xanthan gum biosynthesis in *Xanthomonas campestris*. J. Bacteriol. 169: 2854-2861.
- Hayashi, R., S. Moore, W. H. Stein. 1973. Carboxypeptidase from yeast: large scale preparation and the application to COOH-terminal analysis of peptides and proteins. J. Biol. Chem. 248: 2296-2302.
- Hoiseth, S. K., E. R. Moxon, and R. P. Silver. 1986. Genes involved in Haemophilus influenzae type b capsule expression are part of an 18kilobase tandem duplication. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 83: 1106-1110.
- 60. Honda, O., C. Kato, and H. K. Kuramitsu. 1990. Nucleotide sequence of the *Streptococcus mutans gtfD* gene. J. Gen. Microbiol. 136: 2099-2105.
- Horowitz, S. A., B. Garrett, J. K. Davis, and G. H. Cassell. 1987. Isolation of Mycoplasma pulmonis membranes and identification of surface antigens. Infect. Immun. 55: 1314-1320.
- Howard, C. J., and R. N. Gourlay. 1974. An electron microscopic examination of certain bovine mycoplasmas stained with ruthenium red and the demonstration of a capsule on *Mycoplasma dispar*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 83: 393-398.
- Howard, C. J., and R. N. Gourlay. 1983. Immune response of calves following the inoculation of *Mycoplasma dispar* and *Mycoplasma bovis*. Vet. Microbiol. 8: 45-56.
- Howard, C. J., R. N. Gourlay, L. H. Thomas, and E. J. Scott. 1976. Induction of pneumonia in gnotobiotic calves following inoculation of *Mycoplasma dispar* and ureaplasmas(T-mycoplasmas). Res. Vet. Sci. 21: 227-231.

- Hsuchen, C.-C., and D. T. Dubin. 1980. Methylation patterns of mycoplasma transfer and ribosomal ribonucleic acid. J. Bacteriol. 144: 991-998.
- 66. Janin, J., and S. J. Wodak. 1983. Structural domains in proteins and their role in the dynamics of protein function. Prog. Biophys. Mol. Biol. 42: 21-78.
- Jann, B., and K. Jann. 1990. Structure and biosynthesis of the capsular antigens of *Escherichia coli*.. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 150: 19-40.
- Jann, K., and B. Jann. 1992. Capsules of *Eschserichia coli* expression and biological significance. Can. J. Microbiol. 38: 705-710.
- Jennings, H. J. 1990. Capsular polysaccharides as vaccine candidates. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 150: 97-127.
- Kato, C., Y. Nakano, M. Lis, and H. K. Kuramitsu. 1992. Molecular genetic analysis of the catalytic site of *Streptococcus mutans* glucosyltransferase. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 189: 1184-1188.
- Kenne, L., and B. Lindberg. 1983. Bacterial polysaccharides. In "The Polysaccharides" (Aspinall, G. O., ed), Vol. 2, pp. 287-363. Academic Press, New York.

- 72. Kim, M. F., M. B. Heidari, S. J. Stull, M. A. McIntosh, and K. S. Wise. 1990. Identification and mapping of an immunogenic region of *Mycoplasma hyopneumoniae* p65 surface lipoprotein expressed in *Escherichia coli* from a cloned genomic fragment. Infect. Immun. 58: 2637-2643.
- Knudtson, W. U., D. E. Reed, and G. Daniels. 1986. Identification of mycoplasmatales in pneumonic calves. Vet. Microbiol. 11: 79-91.
- Kobayashi, M., I. Yokoyama, and K. Matsuda. 1986. Substrate binding sites of *Leuconostoc* dextransucrase evaluated by inhibition kinetics. Agric. Biol. Chem. 50: 2585-2590.
- Kobayashi, S., K. Koga, O. Hayashida, Y. Nakano, and Y. Hasegawa. 1989 Glucan-binding domain of a glucosyltransferase from *Streptococcus sobrinus*: Isolation of a 55-Kilodalton peptide from a trypsin digest of glucosyltransferase prebound to insoluble glucan. Infect. Immun. 57:2210-2213.
- Kornfield, R. H., and V. Ginsburg. 1966. Control of synthesis of guanosine 5'-diphosphate D-mannose and guanosine 5' -diphosphate L-fucose in bacteria. Biochem. Biophys. Acta. 117: 79-87.

- Kroll, J. S., B. Loynds, L. N. Brophy, and E. R. Moxon. 1990. The *bex* locus in encapsulated *Haemophilus influenzae*: a chromosomal region involved in capsule polysaccharide export. Mol. Microbiol. 4: 1853-1862.
- Kroll, J. S., S. Zamze, B. Loynds, and E. R. Moxon. 1989. Common organization of chromosomal loci for the production of different capsular polysaccharides in *Haemophilus influenzae*. J. Bacteriol. 171: 3343-3347.
- Kuiniyasu, C., Y. Yoshida, H. Ueda, H. Sugawara, and Y. Ito. 1977.
 Isolation of *Mycoplasma dispar* from pneumonic calf lungs in Japan. Nat.
 Inst. Anim. Hlth Quart. 17: 75-76.
- Kuramitsu, H. K. 1975. Characterization of extracellular glucosyltransferase activity of *Streptococcus mutans*. Infect. Immun. 12: 739-749.
- Laemmli, U. K. 1970. Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. Nature (London). 227: 680-685.
- Landale, E. C., and M. M. McCabe. 1987. Characterization by affinity electrophoresis of an alpha-1,6-glucan-binding protein from *Streptococcus sobrinus*. Infect. Immun. 55: 3011-3016.
- Lee, C. J. 1987. Bacterial capsular polysaccharides biochemistry, immunity and vaccine. Mol. Immunol. 10: 1005-1019.

- Leigh, J. A., E. R. Signer, and G. C. Walker. 1985. Exopolysaccharidedeficient mutants of *Rhizobium meliloti* that form ineffective nodules. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 82: 6231-6235.
- Lim, P.-O., and B. B. Sears. 1989. 16S rRNA sequence indicates that plantpathogenic mycoplasmalike organisms are evolutionarily distinct from mycoplasmas. J. Bacteriol. 171: 5901-5906.
- Loesche, W. J. 1986. Role of *Streptococcus mutans* in human dental decay. Microbiol. Rev. 50: 353-380.
- Loos, M, 1985. The complement system: activation and control. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 121: 7-18.
- Maniloff, J. 1992. Phylogeny of mycoplasmas. In "Mycoplasmas: molecular biology and pathogenesis " (Maniloff, J., ed.), pp. 549-559. American Society for Microbiology, Washington, DC.
- Maniloff, J., L. Magrum, L. B. Zablen, and C. R. Woese. 1978. Phylogenetic relationships of mycoplasmas as determined by 16S ribosomal RNA characterization. Zentralbl. Bakteriol. Infektionskr. Parasitenkd. Hyg. Abt. 1 Orig. Reihe A 241: 171-172.

- Markovitz, A. 1977. In "surface carbohydrates of the prokaryotic cell" (Sutherland, I. W., ed.), pp. 415-462. Academic, London.
- McCabe, M. M. 1985. Purification and characterization of a primerindependent glucosyltransferase from *Streptococcus mutans* 6715-13 mutant 27. Infect. Immun. 50: 771-777.
- McCabe, M. M., M. Alberts, and J. Stein. 1987. Monoclonal antibodies to the extracellular glucosyltransferases from *Streptococcus mutans* 6715. Infect. Immun. 55: 1900-1905.
- Mooser, G., and C. Wong. 1988. Isolation of a glucan-binding domain of glucosyltransferase(1,6-∂-glucan synthase) from *Streptococcus sobrinus*. Infect. Immun. 56: 880-884.
- Mooser, G., and K. R. Iwaoka. 1989. Sucrose 6-alpha-Dglucosyltransferase from *Streptococcus sobrinus*: characterization of a glucosyl-enzyme complex. Biochemistry 28: 443-449.
- Mooser, G., S. A. Hefta, R. J. Paxton, J. E. Shively, and T. D. Lee. 1991. Isolation and sequence of an active-site peptide containing a catalytic aspartic acid from two *Streptococcus sobrinus* α-glucosyltransferases. J. Biol. Chem. 266: 8916-8922.

- Morowitz, H. J., and D. C. Wallace. 1973. Genome size and life cycle of the mycoplasma. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 225: 62-73.
- 97. Moxon, E. R., and J. S. Kroll. 1990. The role of bacterial polysaccharide capsules as virulence factors. Curr. Top. Microbiol. immunol. 15: 65-85.
- Mukasa, H. 1986. Properties of *Streptococcus mutans* glucosyltransferase. In "Molecular microbiology and immunology of *Streptococcus mutans* (Hamada, S., and S. M. Michalek, eds), pp. 121-132. Elsevier Science Publishing, Inc., New York.
- Munster, O. A., E. E. Ose, and T. Matsuoka. 1979. The incidence of Mycoplasma dispar, Ureaplasma and conventional mycoplasma in the pneumonic calf lung. Canad. J. Comp. Med. 43: 392-398.
- 100. Navia, J. L., J. Riesenfeld, and W. F. Vann. 1983. Assay of Nacetylheparosan deacetylase with a capsular polysaccharide from *Escherichia coli* K5 as a substrate. Anal Biochem. 135: 134-140.
- 101. Neimark, H. 1973. Implications of the phylogenetic relationship between acholeplasmas and lactic acid bacteria. Collog. INSERM 33: 71-78.

- 102. Neimark, H. 1979. Phylogenetic relationships between mycoplasmas and other prokaryotes. In "The mycoplasmas, vol. 1" (M. F. Barile and S. Razin, ed.), PP. 43-61. Academic Press, Inc., New York.
- Neimark, H., and J. London. 1982. Origins of the mycoplasmas : sterol nonrequiring mycoplasmas evolved from streptococci. J. Bacteriol. 150: 1259-1265.
- Nussenzweig, V., and R. Melton. 1981. Human C4 binding protein (C4bp). Methods Enzymol. 80: 124-133.
- 105. Φrskov, I., V. Sharma, and F. Φrskov. 1976. Genetic mapping of the K1 and K4 antigens (L) of *Escherichia coli*. Non-allelism of K (L) antigens with K antigens of O8:K27 (A), O8:K8 (L) and O9:K57 (B). Acta Pathol. Microbiol. Scand. Sect. B, Microbiol. 84: 125-131.
- 106. Petzel, J. P., P.A. Hartman, and M. J. Allison. 1989. Pyrophosphate dependent enzymes in walled bacteria phylogenetically related to the wallless bacteria of the class *Mollicutes*. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 39: 413-419.
- Ponder, E. 1928. The physical factors involved in phagocytosis.
 Protoplasma 3: 611.

- Pryde, J. G. 1986. Triton X-114: a detergent that has come in from the cold.
 Trend Biochem. Sci. 11: 160-163.
- Quiocho, F. A. 1986. Carbohydrate-binding proteins: tertiary structures and protein-sugar interactions. Ann. Rev. Biochem. 55: 287-315.
- 110. Razin, S. 1978. The mycoplasmas. Microbiol. Rev. 42: 414-470.
- 111. Razin, S. 1983. Characteristics of the mycoplasmas as a group. In
 "Methods in mycoplasmology-Mycoplasma characterization"(Razin,S., and J. G. Tully, eds.), Vol. I, pp 3-7. Academic Press, New York.
- 112. Razin, S., and E. A. Freundt. 1984. The mollicutes, *Mycoplasmatales* and *Mycoplasmataceae*. In "Bergey's Manual of systematic Bacteriology" (N. R. Krieg and J. G. Holt,eds), vol. 1, pp. 740-742. Williams & Wilkins, Baltimore.
- Razin, S., M. F. Barile, R. Harasawa, D. Amikam, and G. Glaser. 1983.
 Characterization of the mycoplasma genome. Yale J. Biol. Med. 56: 357-366.
- 114. Riethmann, H. C., M. J. Boyer, and K. S. Wise. Triton X-114 phase fractionation of an integral membrane surface protein mediating monoclonal antibody killing of Mycoplasma hyorhinis. Infect. Immun. 55: 1094-1100.

- 115. Robbins, J. B. 1978. Vaccines for the prevention of encapsulated bacterial diseases: current status, problems and prospects for the future. Immunochemistry. 15: 839-854.
- Robertson, J., and E. Smook. 1976. Cytochemical evidence of extramembranous carbohydrates on Ureaplasma urealyticum (T-strain mycoplasma). J. Bacteriol. 128: 658-660.
- Rogers, M. J., A. A. Steinmetz, and R. T. Walker. 1987. Organization and structure of tRNA genes in *Spiroplasma melliferum*. Isr. J. Med. Sci. 23: 357-360.
- 118. Rogers, M. J., A. A. Steinmetz, and R. T. Walker. 1984. A Spiroplasma tRNA gene cluster. Isr. J. Med. Sci. 20: 768-772.
- Rogers, M. J., J. Simmons, R. T. Walker, W. G. Weisburg, C. R. Woese, R. S. Tanner, I. M. Robinson, D. A. Stahl, G. Olsen, R. H. Leach, and J. Maniloff. 1985. Construction of the mycoplasma evolutionary tree from 5S rRNA sequence data. Proc. Natl. Avada. Sci. USA 82: 1160-1164.
- 120. Rosendal, S., and S. W. Martin. 1986. The association between serological evidence of mycoplasma infection and respiratory disease in feedlot calves. Canad. J. Vet. Res. 50: 179-183.

- Rosengarten, R., and K. S. Wise. 1990. Phenotypic switching in mycoplasmas: phase variation of diverse surface lipoproteins. Science 247: 315-318.
- Rowley, D. 1954. The virulence of strains of *Bacteria coli* for mice. Br. J.
 Exp. Pathol. 35: 528-538.
- Russell, R. R. B. 1990. Molecular genetics of glucan metabolism in oral streptococci. Arch. Oral Biol. 35: 53S-58S.
- Russell, R. R. B. 1979. Glucan-binding proteins of *Streptococcus mutans* serotype c. J. Gen. Microbiol. 112: 197-201.
- Russell, R. R. B., A. C. Donald, and C. W. I. Douglas. 1983.
 Fructosyltransferase activity of a glucan-binding protein from *Streptococcus mutans*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 129: 3243-3250.
- 126. Schmidt, M. A., and K. Jann. 1982. Phospholipid on capsule (K) polysaccharides from *Escherichia coli* causing extraintestinal infection. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 14: 69-74.
- Shaw, N. 1974. Lipid composition as a guide to the classification of bacteria. Adv. Appl. Microbiol. 17: 63-108.

- 128. Shepard, M.C., C. D. Lunceford, D. K. Ford, R. H. Purcell, D. Taylor-Robinson, S. Razin, and F. T. Black. 1974. *Ureaplasma urealyticum* gen. nov.: Proposed nomenclature for the human T (T strain) mycoplasma. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 24: 160-171.
- Shimamura, A., H. Tsumori, and H. Mukasa. 1983. Three kinds of extracellular glucosyltransferase from *Streptococcus mutans* 6715 (serotype g). FEBS Lett. 157: 79-83.
- 130. Shiroza, T., S. Ueda, and H. K. Kuramitsu. 1987. Sequence analysis of the *gtfB* gene from *Streptococcus mutans* GS-5. J. Bacteriol. 169: 4263-4270.
- 131. Silver, R. P., W. F. Vann, and W. Aaronson. 1984. Genetic and molecular analysis of *Escherichia coli* K1 antigen genes. J. Bateriol. 157: 568-575.
- Singer, S. J., and G. J. Nicolson. 1972. The fluid mosaic model of the structure of cell membranes. Science 175: 720-731.
- Smith, D. J., and M. A. Taubman. 1977. Antigenic relatedness of glucosyltransferase enzymes from *Streptococcus mutans*. Infect. Immun. 15: 91-103.
- 134. Smith, D. J., and M. A. Taubman. 1987. Oral immunization of humans with *Streptococcus sobrinus* glucosyltransferase. Infect. Immun. 55: 2562-2569.

- Smith, D. J., H. Akita, W. F. King, and M. A. Taugman. 1994. Purification and antigenicity of a novel glucan-binding protein of *Streptococcus mutans*. Infect. Immun. 62: 2545-2552.
- 136. Smith, D. J., M. A. Taubman, and J. L. Ebersole. 1978. Effect of local immunization with GTF fractions from *Streptococcus mutans* on dental caries in hamsters caused by homologous and heterologous serotypes of *Streptococcus mutans*. Infect. Immun. 21: 833-841.
- Smith, D. J., M. A. Taubman, and J. L. Ebersole. 1980. Local and systemic antibody response to oral administration of glucosyltransferase antigen complex. Infect. Immun. 28: 441-450.
- Smith, D. J., M. A. Taubman, and W. F. King. 1990. Effect of local deposition of antigen on salivary immune responses and reaccumulation of mutans strepotococci. J. Clin. Immunol. 10: 273-281.
- Smith, D. J., M. A. Taubman, C. F. Holmberg, J. Eastcott, W. F. King, and P. AliSalaam. 1993. Antigenicity and immunogenicity of a synthetic peptide derived from a glucan-binding domain of mutans streptococcal glucosyltransferase. Infect. Immun. 61: 2899-2905.

- 140. Smith, D. J., M. A. Taubman, W. F. King, S. Eida, J. R. Powell, and J. Eastcott. 1994. Immunological characteristics of a synthetic peptide associated with a catalytic domain of mutans streptococcal glucosyltransferase. Infect. Immun. 62: 5470-5476.
- 141. Smith, E. E. B., G. T. Mills, and H. P. Bernheimer. 1961. Biosynthesis of pneumococcal capsular polysaccharides. I. Properties of the system synthesizing type III capsular polysaccharide. J. Biol. Chem. 236: 2179-2182.
- Smith, P. F. 1979. The composition of membrane lipids and lipopolysaccharides. In "The Mycoplasmas" (M. F. Barile and S. Razin, ed.), Vol. 1, pp. 231-257. Academic Press, Inc., New York.
- 143. Steenbergen, S. M., and E. R. Vimr. 1990. Mechanism of polysialic acid chain elongation in *Escherichia coli*. Mol. Microbiol. 4: 603-611.
- St. George, T. D., N. Horsfall, and N. D. Sullivan. 1973. A subclinical pneumonia of calves associated with *Mycoplasma dispar*. Aust. Vet. J. 49: 580-586.
- 145. Subcommittee on the taxonomy of Mollicutes. 1979. Proposal of minimal standards for description of new species of the class Mollicutes. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 29: 172-180.

- Subcommittee on the taxonomy of Mollicutes. 1984. Minutes of the 1980 meeting in Custer, S. D. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 34: 358-360.
- Sutherland, I. W. 1977. Bacterial exopolysaccharides their nature and production. In "Surface Carbohydrates of the Prokaryotic cell" (Sutherland, I.W., ed). Academic, London.
- Sutherland, I. W. 1982. Biosynthesis of microbial exopolysaccharides. Adv. Microbiol. Physiol. 23: 79-150.
- Sutherland, I. W. 1985. Biosynthesis and composition of gram-negative bacterial extracellular and wall polysaccharides. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 39: 243-270.
- 150. Sutherland, I. W., and M. Norval. 1970. The synthesis of exopolysaccharide by *Klebsiella aerogenes* membrane preparations and involvement of lipid intermediates. Biochem. J. 120:567-576.
- 151. Tajima, M., and T. Yagihashi. 1982. Interaction of *Mycoplasma hyopneumoniae* with the porcine respiratory epithelium as observed by electron microscopy. Infect. Immun. 37: 1162-1169.
- 152. Tanskanen, R. 1984. Colonization pattern of the respiratory tract of calves by *Mycoplasma dispar*. Acta Vet. Scand. 25: 577-592.

- 153. Tanskanen R. 1987a. The prevalence and level of colonization by mycoplasma dispar and other mycoplasmas on calf rearing farms. Acta Vet. Scand. 28: 209-226.
- Taubman, M. A., and D. J. Smith. 1993. Significance of immune responses to oral antigens in dental diseases. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 327: 273-286.
- 155. Taubman, M. A., and D. J. Smith. 1977. Effects of local immunization with glucosyltransferase from *Streptococcus mutans* on experimental dental caries. J. Immunol. 118: 710-720.
- 156. Taubman, M. A., C. J. Holmberg, and D. J. Smith. 1995. Immunization of rats with synthetic peptide constructs from the glucan-binding or catalytic region of mutans streptococcal glucosyltransferase protects against dental caries. Infect. Immun. 63: 3088-3093.
- 157. Taubman, M. A., D. J. Smith, J. L. Ebersole, and J. Hillman. 1982. Immunological interference with accumulation of cariogenic microorganisms on tooth surface. In "Recent advances in mucosal immunity" (W. Strober, L. A. Hanson, and K. W. Sell, eds), pp. 371-382. Raven Press, New York.

- Taubman, M. A., D. J. Smith, W. F. King, J. W. Eastcott, E. J. Bergey, and M. J. Levine. 1988. Immune properties of glucosyltransferases from *Streptococcus sobrinus*. J. Oral Pathol. 17: 466-470.
- Taylor-Robinson, D., P. M. Furr, H. A. Davies, R. J. Manchee, and J. M. Bove. 1981. Mycoplasmal adherence with particular reference to the pathogenicity of *Mycoplasma pulmonis*. Isr. J. Med. Sci. 17: 599-603.
- 160. Thomas, L. H., and C. J. Howard. 1974. Effect of Mycoplasma dispar, Mycoplasma bovirhinis, Acholeplasma laidlawii and T-mycoplasmas on explant cultures of bovine trachea. J. Comp. Path. 84: 193-201.
- Thomas, L. H., and G. S. Smith. 1972. Distribution of mycoplasmas in the nonpneumonic bovine respiratory tract. J. Comp. Path. 82: 1-4.
- 162. Thomas, L. H., C. J. Howard, K. R. Parsons, and H. S. Anger. 1987. Growth of *Mycoplasma bovis* in organ cultures of bovine foetal trachea and comparison with *Mycoplasma dispar*. Vet. Microbiol. 13: 189-200.
- Thorne, L., L. Tansey, and T. J. Pollock. 1987. Clustering of mutations blocking synthesis of xanthan gum by *Xanthomonas campestris*. J. Bacteriol. 169: 981-989.

- Tinant, M. K., M. E. Bergeland, and W. U. Knudtson. 1979. Calf pneumonia associated with *Mycoplasma dispar* infection. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 175: 812-813.
- Tonn, S. J., and J. E. Gander. 1979. Biosynthesis of polysaccharide by prokaryotes. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 33: 169-199.
- 166. Towbin, H., T. Staehelin, and J. Gorden. 1979. Electrophoretic transfer of proteins from polyacrylamide gels to nitrocellulose sheets: Procedure and some applications. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 76: 4350-4354.
- Troy, F. A. 1979. The chemistry and biosynthesis of selected bacterial capsular polymers. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 33: 519-560.
- 168. Ueda, S., T. Shiroza, H. K. Kuramitsu. 1988. Sequence analysis of the gtfC gene from Streptococcus mutans GS-5. Gene 69: 101-109.
- 169. Vann, W. F., M. A. Schmidt, B. Jann, and K. Jann. 1981. The structure of the capsular polysaccharide (K5 antigen) of urinary tract infective *Escherichia coli* O10:K5H4. A polymer similar to desulfo heparin. Eur. J. Biochem. 116: 359-364.

- Van Oss, C. J., and C. F. Gillman. 1973. Phagocytosis as a surface phenomenon: influence of C1423 on the contact angle and on the phagocytosis of sensitized encapsulated bacteria. Immunol. Commun. 2: 415.
- Vimr, E. R. 1990. Map position and genomic organization of the *kps* cluster for polysialic acid synthesis in *Escherichia coli* K1. J. Bacteriol. 173: 1335-1338.
- Vimr, E. R., and F. A. Troy. 1985. Regulation of sialic acid metabolism in Escherichia coli: role of N-acylneuraminate pyruvate-lyase. J. Bacteriol. 164: 854-860.
- 173. Vimr, E. R., W. Aaronson, and R. P. Silver. 1989. Genetic analysis of chromosomal mutations in the polysialic acid gene cluster of *Escherichia coli* K1. J. Bacteriol. 171: 1106-1117.
- 174. von Heijne, G. 1988. Transcending the impermeable: how proteins come to terms with membrane. Biochem. Biophys. Acta 947: 307-333.
- 175. von Heijne, G., and C. Manoil. 1990. Membrane proteins: from sequence to structure. Protein Eng. 4: 109-112.

- Walker, R. T., and U. L. RajBhandary. 1978. The nucleotide sequence of formylmethionine tRNA from *Mycoplasma mycoides* sp. *capri*. Nucleic. Acides Res. 5: 57-70.
- 177. Walker, R. T., E. T. J. Chelton, M. W. Kilpatrick, M. J. Rogers, and J. Simmons. 1982. The nucleotide sequence of the 5S rRNA from *Spiroplasma* species BC3 and *Mycoplasma Mycoides* sp. *capri* PG3. Nucleic Acids Res.10: 6262-6267.
- Wallace, A. C. 1983. Mycoplama-animal host interrelationships. In "Methods in mycoplasmology-Mycoplasma characterization"(Razin,S., and J. G. Tully, eds.), Vol. I, pp 15-19. Academic Press, New York.
- 179. Wallace, D. C., and H. J. Morowitz. 1973. Genome size and evolution. Chromosoma 40: 121-126.
- Weisburg, W. G., J. G. Tully, D. L. Rose, J. P. Petzel, H. Oyaizu, D. Yang,
 L. Mandelco, J. Sechrest, T. G. Lawrence, J. Van Etten, J. maniloff, and C.
 R. Woese. 1989. A phylogenetic analysis of the mycoplasmas: basis for
 their classification. J. Bacteriol. 171: 6455-6467.
- Wetlaufer, D. B. 1973. Nucleation, rapid folding, and globular intrachain regions in proteins. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 70: 697-701.

- Whitfield, C. 1988. Bacterial extracellular polysaccharides. Can. J. Microbiol. 34: 415-420.
- Wilson, M. H., and A. M. Collier. 1976. Ultrastructural study of *Mycoplasma* pneumoniae in organ culture. J. Bacteriol. 125: 332-339.
- Woese, C. R., E. Stackebrandt, and W. Ludwig. 1985. What are mycoplasmas: the relationship of tempo and mode in bacterial evolution. J. Mol. Evol. 21: 305-316.
- Woese, C. R., J. Maniloff, and L. B. Zablen. 1980. Phylogenetic analysis of the mycoplasmas. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 77: 494-498.
- Wren, B. W. 1991. A family of clostridial and streptococcal ligand-binding proteins with conserved C-terminal repeat sequences. Mol. Microbiol. 5: 797-803.
- Wren, B. W., R. R. B. Russell and S. Tabaqchali. 1991. Antigenic crossreactivity and functional inhibition by antibodies to *Clostridium difficile* toxin A, *Streptococcus mutans* glucan-binding protein, and a synthetic peptide. Infect. Immun. 59: 3151-3155.
- Wu-Yuan, C. D., and R. E. Gill. 1992. An 87-kilodalton glucan-binding protein of *Streptococcus sobrinus* B13. Infect. Immun. 60: 5291-5293.

 Yamashita, Y., N. Hanada, and T. Takehara. 1989. Purification of a fourth glucosyltransferase from *Streptococcus sobrinus*. J. Bacteriol. 171: 6265-6270.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This thesis is dedicated to my wife Li Wen, who through her support, sacrifice, and understanding encouraged me to finish this work.

I wish to express my gratitude and appreciation to my major professor Dr. R. F. Rosenbusch for his patience, support, and guidance during the time of this project and for his teaching of techniques and skills related to other sides of the Lab.

My sincere thanks go to my committee members Dr. R. W. Griffith and Dr. D. F. Voytas for their valuable suggestions and comments and for serving in my committee.

I extend my thanks to Dr. Adegboye for his kindness and technical assistance.

Again my thanks are extended to all those who give me help and encouragement during the past years in Iowa State University.